University of Alberta

Heat Tolerance Mechanisms of an Exceptional Strain of Escherichia coli

by

Aaron M. Pleitner

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

> Master of Science in Food Science and Technology

Department of Agricultural, Food and Nutritional Science

©Aaron Mark Pleitner Fall 2011 Edmonton, Alberta

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Libraries to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only. Where the thesis is converted to, or otherwise made available in digital form, the University of Alberta will advise potential users of the thesis of these terms.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis and, except as herein before provided, neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatsoever without the author's prior written permission.

To my parents, Mark and Gayle,

who have given up everything to give me everything.

Abstract

The mechanism of heat resistance in an exceptionally resistant strain of *E. coli* was investigated. *E. coli* AW1.7 was compared to a heat sensitive strain, *E. coli* GGG10. The heat resistance of both strains was increased by inclusion of NaCl, but only *E. coli* AW1.7 exhibited a consistent heat increase to resistance when growth in NaCl concentrations ranging from 2 to 6%. The quantification of cytoplasmic solutes in *E. coli* and the determination of thermal ribosome and protein denaturation demonstrated that ribosomes are more stable in *E. coli* AW1.7 than in *E. coli* GGG10. Ribosome stability and heat resistance corresponded to the accumulation of compatible solutes. Differences in protein denaturation between the strains were not observed. In conclusion, heat resistance in *E. coli* AW1.7 is dependent on solute transport. Knowledge on the mechanism of heat resistance of *E. coli* will facilitate the design of novel intervention methods to warrant food safety.

Acknowledgements

I am grateful to those individuals whom I had the great pleasure of interacting with during my studies at the University of Alberta. This includes not only my academic career but my personal life as well. I am thankful for having two amazing supervisors who provided me with the opportunity to study here. Dr. Lynn McMullen for providing me with and participating in discussions on life and how to become more independent and confident in myself. Dr. Michael Gänzle for showing me that there are no limits on intellectual thinking and that great joy can be taken from combining multiple disciplines. My mentor, Elena Dlusskaya, for always providing me with suggestions on where to take my research further and leading by example that one needs to be confident and steadfast in what they do in academia. Lastly, I am grateful to those who support academic endeavors in research and saw merit in my project work; Alberta Livestock and Meat Agency along with the Canadian Meat Science Association.

As much as I have learned in my research in the past two years, I feel, more importantly, that I have grown immeasurably as a person and want to express my gratitude towards those who played a part in this. First, to Joshua Krabbe, who has shown me that great joy should be taken from the journey through life's experiences. That true pleasure is in the methodical steps to a goal, not necessarily the goal itself. Next, I am ever thankful for Brenna Black who brings a great joy to life and who makes me want to be a better person. I am grateful for Januana Teixeira, who has been an amazing friend that is always ready to listen and give straightforward advice while sharing in my hardships. Simmon Hofstetter for making life in and outside of the lab more enjoyable by providing contagious interest in shared hobbies and for setting an example on how to be clear headed and observant before acting. Finally, to my parents, who have made me the man I am today. My work ethic, morals and values, and desire to be great are due to my upbringing and examples set by them.

Table of Contents

I.	Introduction and Literature Review		
1.1	Escherichia coli		
1.2		Outbreaks of Pathogenic E. coli	2
1.3		Heat Resistance of <i>E. coli</i>	3
	1.3.1	General Heat Resistance	3
	1.3.2	Environmental Conditions and Heat Resistance	4
	1.3.3	E. coli strain AW1.7	5
1.4		Ribosomal Integrity under High Temperature	6
1.5		Heat Shock Response and Heat Resistance	
1.6		Sigma Factor Activity	7
	1.6.1	Activity of <i>rpoD</i>	9
	1.6.2	Activity of <i>rpoH</i> 10	0
	1.6.3	Activity of <i>rpoS</i> 1	1
1.7		Initial Osmotic Stress Mechanism	2
	1.7.1	Porin Formation12	3
	1.7.2	Initial Regulation with Potassium Ion and Glutamate Accumulation14	4
1.8		Stable Osmotic Status Balance	5
	1.8.1	Transport Systems and Biosynthesis of Compatible Solutes	5
1.9		Cross Protective Nature of Stress Responses	7
1.10		Monitoring Cell Integrity	0
1.11		Research Objectives	2
II.	Materi	als and Methods2	3
2.1		Bacterial strain selection	3
2.2		Generation of a heat sensitive derivative of <i>E. coli</i> AW1.724	4
2.3		Minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of NaCl	5
2.4		Effects of NaCl and glycine betaine on heat resistance	5
2.5		Effect of <i>nmpC</i> activity on heat resistance	7
2.6		Effect of heat shock response on heat resistance	7
2.7		Identification and quantification of compatible solutes	8
2.8		Ribosome denaturation of E. coli during incremental thermal treatment 29	9

2.9	Protein denaturation during heating of E. coli
III.	Results
3.1	Generation of a heat sensitive derivative of E. coli AW1.7
3.2	Minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of NaCl
3.3	Effects of NaCl and glycine betaine on heat resistance
3.4	Effect of <i>nmpC</i> activity on heat resistance
3.5	Effect of heat shock response on heat resistance
3.5	Identification and quantitation of compatible solutes
3.6	Ribosome denaturation of E. coli during incremental thermal treatment 45
3.7	Protein denaturation during heating of E. coli
IV.	Discussion and Conclusion
V.	References

List of Tables

Table 1. Sigma factors of E. coli and their functions	8
Table 2. Secondary protein structures assigned from the Amide I band	32
Table 3. Mean concentration of intracellular solutes in <i>E. coli</i> AW1.7 andGGG10 grown in LB broth with 0, 2, and 6% NaCl	41
Table 4. Denaturation temperatures of cell components determined by DSC	46
Table 5. Summary of the change in heat resistance contributed by either a heat shock response or osmotic stress	61

List of Figures

Figure 1.	Plasmid curing protocol	.24
0	Agarose gel of DNA isolated from wildtype <i>E. coli</i> AW1.7 and GGG10 and <i>E. coli</i> AW1.7ΔpHR	.34
U	Cell counts of <i>E. coli</i> following treatment at 60°C in LB broth with different NaCl concentrations	.36
-	Cell counts of <i>E. coli</i> AW1.7 expressing <i>yafQ-dinJ</i> and <i>E. coli</i> GGG10 expressing <i>nmpC</i> after heating at 60°C	.38
0	Reduction of cell counts following heat treatment at 60°C with and without sublethal heat treatment	.39
-	Total concentration of groups of compatible solutes in <i>E. coli</i> AW1.7 and <i>E. coli</i> GGG10	.44
Figure 7.	DSC thermogram for <i>E. coli</i> AW1.7 at 0 and 4% NaCl	.46
Figure 8.	Original and second derivative FT-IR spectra for E. coli AW1.7	.49
-	Sigmoidal plots for protein orientations with increasing temperature measured through FT-IR analysis	.50

I. Introduction and Literature Review

1.1 Escherichia coli

Escherichia coli was first identified as *Bacterium coli commune* in 1885 by Theodor Escherich through isolation from fecal samples. Later to be renamed under the new genus *Escherichia, E. coli* is included in coliform bacteria, belonging to the more distinct fecal coliforms (Janda & Abbott, 2006; Bettelheim, 1996). The food industry uses coliform bacteria as an indicator for overall cleanliness. Coliforms are used as an indication of sanitary conditions of processing facilities, the hygienic quality of raw materials, and the adequacy of thermal treatments. The presence of coliforms, including *E. coli*, in heatprocessed foods indicates either process failure or post-processing contamination. In cooked and ready-to-eat products, coliform bacteria are indicator organisms for the presence of pathogens (Harrigan, 1998).

E. coli is a gram-negative, non-sporeforming rod that is generally motile with peritrichous flagella. It is typically a part of the natural microflora within the intestinal tracts of humans and animals. It has a very rapid growth rate both aerobically through respiration and anaerobically through fermentation. Most strains ferment lactose and most do not metabolize citrate, differentiating *E. coli* from other organisms in the *Enterobacteriaceae* family (Adams et al., 2008; Brenner, 1984).

Although most strains of *E. coli* are non-pathogenic, certain strains possess virulence factors. These virotypes are divided into subsections

depending on their specific virulence mechanisms. Enteropathogenic (EPEC), enterotoxigenic (ETEC), enteroinvasive (EIEC), enteroaggregative (EAEC) and enterohaemorrhagic *E. coli* (EHEC) are the major virotypes. The severity of disease is dependent upon the infective dose and the mechanism of pathogenicity that are required to cause illness in the host. The most significant virotype is EHEC which has a low infective dose with possibly bloody diarrhea and hemolytic uremic syndrome with considerable mortality rates (Bhunia et al., 2008).

1.2 Outbreaks of Pathogenic E. coli

The prevalence of EHEC has been demonstrated over time through the occurrence of foodborne outbreaks. One of the most common vehicles for *E. coli* O157:H7, the most prevalent strain of EHEC, has been beef products, specifically ground beef. In October of 2009, the Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) issued a joint statement for the recall of over 545,000 pounds of commercial ground beef product from Fairbank Farms. Despite the recall, 26 individuals in 8 states had become ill; 19 of the 26 patients were hospitalized and 5 developed HUS, which resulted in 2 deaths (Anonymous, 2009a). Similar results were observed for an outbreak in Washington in 1992 to 1993 (Bell et al., 1994). Beef cattle shed fecal matter containing *E. coli* O157:H7 at constant rates (Carlson et al., 2009; Alonso et al., 2007; Bell et al., 1994). The exterior of the carcass becomes contaminated with fecal matter from the cow during slaughter (McEvoy et al., 2003). The main source of contamination is the animal hide during the dressing of the carcass

(Bell, 1998). Once the integrity of the carcass is breached via cutting, grinding, puncturing, and tenderizing, the meat surfaces become contaminated with E. coli. Elder et al. (2000) investigated the prevalence of EHEC, specifically E. coli O157:H7, within feedlots and processing conditions and found that 28 and 11% of fecal and hide samples, respectively, were contaminated with E. coli O157:H7 along with 17% of post-processing samples. Outbreaks related to fresh produce have become more significant in recent years. An example of this is an outbreak that occurred in 2006 related to fresh spinach, which, at the time, was a novel food vehicle for this pathogen. In this outbreak, 199 individuals reported illness in 26 states; 102 patients were hospitalized of which 31 developed HUS; 3 people would eventually die from consumption of contaminated spinach (Anonymous, 2006). The contamination of E. coli O157:H7 on spinach greens was traced to fecal runoff, fertilizer from beef cattle manure and wild pigs. As spinach grows close to the ground, pathogens are easily transmissed from ground to plant. Spinach and beef have not been the only products related to outbreaks caused by E. coli O157:H7 linked to fecal contamination.

1.3 Heat Resistance of E. coli

1.3.1 General Heat Resistance

Traditionally, the application of high temperatures in beef processing facilities is the most commonly used intervention method to reduce the incidence of *E. coli* on carcasses. Such methods include steam and hot water rinses as pasteurization steps (Corantin et al., 2005; Minihan et al., 2003; Nutsch et al., 1997; Phebus et al., 1997). Exceptional heat resistance in *E. coli* and related

organisms questions the efficacy of these intervention methods in providing a safe product to the consumer (Ahmed et al., 1995; Blackburn et al., 1997; Dlusskaya et al., 2011; Murphy, et al., 2004).

Heat resistance is highly variable for *E. coli*. *E. coli* K-12 is relatively heat sensitive with a D_{60} -value of 0.1 to 0.3 min (Chung et al., 2007; Jin et al., 2008; Dlusskaya et al., 2011). Other strains include: *E. coli* DM18.3; 380-94; ATCC 25922 with D_{60} -values of 15, 6.7 and 4.2 min, respectively (Dlusskaya et al., 2011; Riordan et al., 2000; Pereira et al., 2006). *E. coli* LMM1020 and LMM1030, two extremely pressure resistant strains of *E. coli*, exhibited D_{60} values of 2.26 and 1.71 min (Hauben et al., 1997).

1.3.2 Environmental Conditions and Heat Resistance

Intrinsic factors of food products, including increased concentration of salt and sugar, lowered water activity and pH, impact heat resistance. Acid adapted cultures of *E. coli* exhibit higher heat resistance in pepperoni (Riordan et al., 2000). An increase in heat resistance has been observed for *E. coli* and *Salmonella* spp. in osmotically stressed situations (Blackburn et al., 1997), in products with increased lipid content (Ahmed et al., 1995) and in situations of nutrient limitation (Jenkins et al., 1988). Outbreaks have occurred from consumption of products in which these conditions allowed bacteria to remain viable. This includes: dry, fermented sausage with *E. coli* O157:H7 (CDC 1995; MacDonald et al., 2004), dried, powdered infant formula with *Cronobacter*

sakazakii (Drudy et al., 2006), peanut and peanut butter with *Salmonella* spp. (Anonymous, 2009b; CDC 2007).

1.3.3 E. coli strain AW1.7

E. coli AW1.7 is an exceptionally heat resistant bacterium that was isolated from a beef carcass following the application of steam and lactic acid washes in a commercial processing facility (Aslam et al., 2004). E. coli AW1.7 has an exceptionally high D₆₀-value of 71 min compared to that of *E. coli* K-12 with a value of 0.1 to 0.3 min (Dlusskaya et al., 2011). The application of high temperature in the form of steam and other stressors including low pH from lactic acid washes may have selected for such an exceptional heat resistance. Ruan et al. (2011) compared gene expression of E. coli AW1.7 to a strain of E. coli isolated prior to the introduction of current intervention methods, E. coli GGG10. E. coli AW1.7 overexpressed *nmpC* and other genes coding for membrane proteins responsible for solute transport. Comparison of gene expression for the two strains following exposure to sublethal temperatures, provided evidence that E. coli GGG10 overexpressed of dnaK (Ruan et al., 2011). The lack of overexpression of *dnaK* in *E. coli* AW1.7 rules out the explanation of an overactive heat shock response for this strain. Fatty acid analysis revealed that E. coli AW1.7 possess a higher concentration of saturated fatty acids and C17:0 and C19:0 cyclopropane fatty acids in the outer membrane compared to E. coli GGG10. A shift in saturated fatty acid composition as well as increased solute accumulation through porin activity have both been found to contribute to increased stress resistance (Ruan et al., 2011; Alvarez-Ordoñez et al., 2008).

1.4 Ribosomal Integrity under High Temperature

Ribosomes are thought to be a primary target of thermal inactivation. The ribosome is made up of 30 and 50S subunits forming the 70S complex. This complex is necessary for protein synthesis (reviewed with further information in Pace, 1973; Steitz, 2008). In *Staphylococcus aureus*, thermal inactivation correlated to ribosome degradation when the 30S subunit degraded at a lower temperature compared to that of the 50S subunit (Allwood & Russel, 1967; Rosenthal & Iandolo, 1970). Purified ribosomes, harvested from *E. coli*, degraded at the same temperatures to that required for inactivation of the cell (Tal, 1969). The claim that ribosomal integrity coincides with viability is supported by Tolker-Nielsen & Molin (1996). The intracellular content of ribosomal RNA was greatly decreased upon thermal inactivation of *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhimurium and the supply of magnesium or the restriction of carbon increased thermal resistance and congruently increased ribosomal integrity.

1.5 Heat Shock Response and Heat Resistance

An increase in heat resistance can also be attained by exposure of bacteria to sublethal heat. Juneja et al. (1998) observed a 1.5-fold increase in D_{60} -value for *E. coli* in beef gravy and ground beef following heating to 46°C. Similar increases in heat resistance following the application of sublethal heat to a meat system have been observed for *Listeria monocytogenes* (Farber & Brown, 1990) and *Salmonella* spp. (Mackey & Derrick, 1987). An increase in heat resistance

following exposure to sublethal temperature has been termed the "heat shock response" and is attributable to the synthesis of heat shock proteins. These proteins work as chaperones to allow the correct folding of intracellular proteins and ribosomes. The heat shock response aids in resistance to other stressors. An increase in pressure resistance for *E. coli* was followed by the overexpression of heat shock proteins (Aertsen et al., 2004). Sublethal levels of pressure induced the production of heat shock proteins (Welch et al., 1993). The link between resistance to high temperature and high pressure emphasizes the importance of protein folding for cellular viability through the role of chaperone proteins.

1.6 Sigma Factor Activity

The adaptation of bacteria to high stress environments of osmotic, oxidative, pH, starvation, and sub-lethal temperatures involves expression of specific gene sets transcribed through specific sigma factors. A sigma factor is a required component of RNA polymerase that aids in transcription of DNA by recognition of promoters. RNA polymerase is made up of two components. One component is a complex of α , β , and β ' subunits which are differentiated by specific molecular weights. The other component is the sigma factor, σ (Traverse & Burgess, 1969). Burgess et al. observed in 1969 that DNA transcription of specific segments was diminished upon separation of the RNA polymerase complex. Full binding and transcription activity was restored by the addition of the σ factor to the RNA polymerase subunit. This group proposed that because the σ factor specifically binds to promoters, multiple different σ factors may exist for specific gene sets important to environmental scenarios. Further investigation

proved the validity of this concept. Bacteria have multiple σ factors whose role in transcription is dependent upon certain environmental cues. *E. coli* has been a model for the majority of investigations of gram negative bacteria and specific σ factor activity. The activity of the three common subunits of RNA polymerase (α , β , and β ') is consistent; however, multiple sigma factors allow for the varying recognition of transcription sites. In addition, the relative binding affinities of the seven different σ factors varies (Maeda et al., 2000). *E. coli* possess seven specific sigma factors as outlined in Table 1.

Sigma Factor	Identification	Secondary	Reference
Function		Nomenclature	
General	σ^{70}	rpoD	Burgess et al., 1969
housekeeping		1	
General stress,	$\sigma^{38}(\sigma^{S})$	rpoS	Lange & Hengge-
,	0 (0)	rpos	Aronis, 1991b.,
stationary phase			
			Mulvey & Loewen,
2.71	54 . N		1989
Nitrogen	$\sigma^{54}(\sigma^N)$	rpoN	Castaño &
metabolism			Bastarrachea, 1984,
			Garcia et al., 1977
Flagella	σ^{28}	fliA	Arnosti &
development		v	Chamberlin, 1988
1			<i>,</i>
Heat shock	$\sigma^{32}(\sigma^{H})$	rpoH	Erickson et al., 1987
ficat shoek	0 (0)	rpon	Effection of un, 1907
	24 c Es	Г	
Additional heat	$\sigma^{24}(\sigma^{E})$	rpoE	Erickson & Gross,
shock,			1989, Mecsas et al.,
cytoplasmic			1993
modification			
Ferric citrate	$\sigma^{ m fecI}$	fecI	Ochs et al., 1996
uptake	0	jeer	
ириакс			

Table 1. Sigma factors of *E. coli* and their functions

The means of identification of each sigma factor follows two trends. The first being the Greek symbol for σ followed by the molecular weight (Da) for the molecule. The second option represents the set of genes to be transcribed (rpo stands for RNA polymerase and fli for flagella) (Clark, 2005).

1.6.1 Activity of *rpoD*

Initial work in the field of sigma factor and RNA polymerase specificity focused on the characteristics of σ^{70} , which is responsible for the general housekeeping genes including cell maintenance, replication, and metabolism. Activity of σ^{70} occurs during the exponential and stationary phases of growth.

The concentration of σ^{70} is 2 to 3 times that of σ^{28} , σ^{N} , and σ^{S} , the sigma factors responsible for stress response activity to harsh environments. There is no measurable σ^{S} present during the exponential phase of growth, but an increase in concentration to about a third σ^{70} that occurs during entrance into the stationary phase (Jishage et al., 1996).

The overall ability of bacteria to react to changing environments and other stimuli requires a change in overall gene transcription. This ability has been termed global control. Each of the sigma factors belongs to its own specific global control system(s) (Wheelis, 2008). When harsh factors are applied during food production and storage, the important global control systems and their sigma factors are σ^{S} and σ^{H} . These are used to react to osmotic stress, high acid, reduced available water, starvation, high pressures, and high and low temperatures.

1.6.2 Activity of *rpoH*

The ability of *E*. *coli* to adapt to high temperatures has been linked to σ^{H} (Straus et al., 1987). This sigma factor is responsible for the production of heat shock proteins which are a subset of chaperone proteins. The mechanism of these chaperone proteins is to properly navigate the refolding of intracellular proteins that have become denatured while exposed to high temperatures. This is attained through the consumption of ATP to remove any abnormal hydrophobic interactions that occur within the partially denatured protein. If denatured proteins are beyond repair, the heat shock proteins will recruit proteases to degrade the protein to use its components and to eliminate any toxicity from the degraded protein (Snyder & Champness, 2007; Birge, 2006). The initiation of a heat shock response occurs at sub-lethal temperature in growing bacteria. The major group of heat shock proteins is DnaK, DnaJ, and GroE. These proteins form the DnaK complex that stabilizes proteins but also negatively regulates levels of σ^{H} . When temperature is increased, the levels of σ^{H} and the DnaK complex increase and subsequently allow a higher thermal stability of cellular components. When misfolded proteins that require refolding or degradation are not present, the DnaK complex accumulates in the cell. This complex will bind to $\sigma^{\rm H}$, restricting its activity and recycling it for other cellular activities. When the temperature decreases, the levels of $\sigma^{\rm H}$ need to be decreased to allow σ^{70} to accumulate. This allows for more efficient growth by the bacterial population. (Birge, 2006; Gamer et al., 1992; Straus et al. 1990; Tilly et al., 1983).

1.6.3 Activity of *rpoS*

Presence and activity of σ^{S} is induced on the initiation of the stationary phase of growth (Jishage et al., 1996). Western blot analysis determined the presence of σ^{S} in stationary phase cells but not in cells in the exponential phase of growth. The lack of σ^{S} infers the lack of a stress response for a cellular population whose main concern is growth rather than survival (Notley-McRobb et al., 2002; Cheville et al., 1996). High σ^{S} levels induced a shift towards survival in response to nutrient restriction or high stress conditions. The σ^{S} is responsible for specific phenotypic characteristics to resist such conditions. A general review and compilation of over 50 genes related to the activity of σ^{S} and stress response are provided by Hengge-Aronis, 2000 and Loewen et al., 1998. Some of the major resistances attributed to σ^{S} include:

- a. Osmotic resistance through trehalose accumulation (Hengge-Aronis et al., 1993; reviewed in Strøm & Kaasen, 1993)
- b. Acid resistance (Castanie-Cornet et al., 1999)
- c. Resistance to ethanol and oxidative stress (Farewell et al., 1998;Stohmeier et al., 1999)
- d. Virulence factors and efficiencies (Beltrametti et al., 1999; review in Dong & Schellhorn, 2010)
- e. Morphological cellular size reduction (Lange & Hengge-Aronis, 1991a.)

1.7 Initial Osmotic Stress Mechanism

Under normal environmental conditions, E. coli will possess a positive turgor pressure due to a high intracellular osmolarity compared to that of the environment. This positive pressure provides structure to the cell by applying pressure to a malleable cell membrane. In response to osmotic stress, E. coli engage specific mechanisms to balance a high turgor pressure. When water activity is decreased in the environment, compared to the interior of a bacterial cell, the cell must maintain its integrity and level of hydration to survive. To balance the cytoplasmic osmotic pressure, bacteria, including E. coli, generally accumulate compatible solutes. A compatible solute, or osmolyte, is a compound or ion that is either accumulated from the environment or produced intracellularly to protect the cell. This group of compounds includes sugars, polyols, free amino acids, and derivatives from such groups (Kempf &Bremmer, 1998; Brown & Simpson, 1972). The name "compatible solute" is used because these compounds can be accumulated without interfering with the structure of cellular components, membrane stability, DNA replication, DNA-protein interactions, metabolic machinery and other such processes (Strange & Yancey, 1994). Glycine betaine, proline and trehalose have been found to be effective in osmoprotection for prokaryotic cells, specifically E. coli (Landfald & Strøm, 1986; Styrvold & Strøm, 1991; Perroud & LeRudulier, 1985; Record et al., 1998).

1.7.1 Porin Formation

The uptake of compatible solutes in *E. coli* starts with their passive movement through the outer membrane. This is accomplished through pores formed by porins OmpC and OmpF. The formation of porins is dependent on the sensing of osmotic stress. The transcription of *ompC* and *ompF* is regulated by a two component regulatory system. EnvZ and OmpR, sensor and regulator genes, respectively, sense the osmotic levels of the environment and regulate the level of transcription of porins (Hall & Silhavey, 1979; Hall & Silhavy, 1981). In low osmotic conditions, OmpF is present in increased amounts, whereas when high osmotic conditions are applied, OmpC is more prevalent. OmpF is larger in diameter which allows the movement of molecules that are essential for growth and cell proliferation. A stressful environment forces a cell to switch from growth to survival and OmpC becomes more prevalent. The smaller size of this porin allows movement of compatible solutes but restricts the movement of inhibitory and smaller hydrophobic compounds with larger molecular sizes. The regulation of *ompC* and *ompF* transcription on entry into the stationary phase is controlled by σ^{s} . On initiation of high/low temperatures and increased/decreased osmotic stress, *ompC* and *ompF* are increased and decreased, respectively. This allows the cell to limit movement of solutes during high temperatures and osmotic stress with OmpC or increase flow of molecules in low temperature or low osmotic stress with OmpF (Pratt & Silhavy, 1995).

1.7.2 Initial Regulation with Potassium Ion and Glutamate Accumulation

The initial reaction of the cell to a sudden change in osmolarity is to accumulate potassium ions (K^+). Accumulation of K^+ compensates for a negative turgor pressure on the cell and is accomplished through an uptake of the ions using multiple nonspecific pores in the outer membrane. The Kdp, Trk, and Kup systems in the inner-membrane transport K^+ (Epstein et al., 1993). Kdp has a high affinity for potassium, which scavenges for the ion if availability is limited (Stumpe et al., 1996). Trk uses ATP to drive a symport system, importing K^+ and exporting protons (Stewart et al., 1985). Kup is a less utilized system under a singular stress; however, enhanced induction occurs during low pH, high osmotic stress conditions. Kup transports K^+ under acidic conditions allowing for cross resistance capabilities (Trchounian & Kobayashi, 1999).

The accumulation of K⁺ results in an excess of positively charged ions, which is detrimental to general cell function, organelle integrity and enzyme activity. The positive charge is neutralized by the accumulation of negatively charged glutamate. Synthesis of this compound occurs through either the tandem activity of glutamine synthetase and glutamate synthase, or glutamate dehydrogenase (Meers & Tempest, 1970; Miller & Stadtman, 1972; Yan et al., 1996). Glutamate is ideal to combat excessive K⁺ accumulation due to its anionic nature and the ability of the cell to generate glutamate when ammonia and nitrogen are limited in the environment (Measures, 1975; Yan et al., 1996).

1.8 Stable Osmotic Status Balance

1.8.1 Transport Systems and Biosynthesis of Compatible Solutes

Following the initial accumulation of K⁺ and glutamate equilibration, the cell will switch to a more practical, long-term mechanism that relies on the accumulation of compatible solutes. Multiple different transport systems actively transport compatible solutes. The ProU transport system is induced by transcription of σ^{70} , most commonly during the exponential phase of growth in high salt environments. This is initiated when the cell senses the presence of K⁺-glutamate at as low as 50 μ M. Induction of *proU* leads to the accumulation of compatible solutes in *E. coli*, as well as other members of the *Enterobacteriaceae* family (Higgins et al., 1987; Sutherland et al., 1986). The *proU* operon consists of three genes, *proV*, *proW* and *proX*. The first two account for the production of two membrane-associate proteins. The third gene encodes for a periplasmic binding protein. The *proU* operon codes for an ABC transporter that accumulates glycine betaine, proline betaine, proline, carnitine, choline, dimethylpropionate, homotyrobetaine, and γ -butyrobetaine (Csonka 1989; Csonka & Hanson, 1991).

ProP is a secondary transport system that controls movement of solutes into the cytoplasm differently than that of ProU. The transcription of *proP* is regulated by two different promoter sites. The first, P1, is similar in function to *proU* but is only able to deal with minute challenges in osmotic stress and nutrient restriction. The second promoter, P2, is downstream of the P1 transcription site and is regulated during the stationary phase by σ^{S} (Mellies et al., 1995). ProP accumulates proline, glycine betaine and other osmoprotectants,

through an ion symport at the expense of the proton motive force (Milner et al., 1988; Culham et al., 1993; Kempf & Bremer, 1998).

A third system accumulates choline and converts this precursor to glycine betaine. The *bet* operon produces a secondary transport system, similar to the ProP transport system. This system relies on the proton motive force and the high affinity transport protein BetT to import choline. A membrane bound choline dehydrogenase, encoded by *betA*, oxidizes intracellular choline to glycine betaine aldehyde. Glycine betaine aldehyde is converted by BetB to glycine betaine (Landfald & Strøm, 1986). Although the *bet* operon has a simplistic design, the necessity of available choline and oxygen for choline dehydrogenase creates a challenge. Activity of *betIAB* is regulated through the repressor gene *betI*. The recognition of an aerobic environment is attributable to the two component system of *ArcB* and *ArcA* (Lamark et al., 1996; Iuchi & Lin, 1988; Iuchi et al., 1989).

The transport of compatible solutes from the environment effectively alleviates changes to turgor pressure. However, the systems are dependent on the availability of compatible solutes in the environment. Another option used by *E. coli* and other bacteria is to synthesize compatible solutes endogenously. *E. coli* produce trehalose intracellularly to reduce osmotic pressure. The *ots* operon (*otsA* and *otsB* genes) is transcribed by σ^{S} . Trehalose synthase (OtsA) uses glucose-6-phosphate and UDP-glucose to generate the intermediate trehalose-6phosphate. A phosphatase (OtsB) converts trehalose-6-phosphate to trehalose (Glæver et al., 1988; Styrvold & Strøm, 1991). Trehalose aids in the equilibration of internal and external osmotic pressures. After osmotic pressure is relieved, trehalose can be metabolized as a carbon source. While under osmotic stress and the active transcription of the *ots* system, *treA* is transcribed leading to the production of trehalase located in the periplasm and thus does not interfere with the cytoplasmic accumulation of trehalose. Trehalase is used to breakdown the accumulated trehalose to two glucose molecules, which can then be metabolized by the cell as a carbon source for energy (Styrvold & Strøm, 1991, and Strøm & Kaasen, 1993). An additional method of trehalose utilization has been proposed by Gutierrez et al., 1989. *E. coli* K12 that lacks *treA* were unable to grow on media with trehalose and high salt. These workers proposed that trehalase hydrolyzes available trehalose to two glucose molecules that are modified to glucose-6-phosphate by the phosphotransferase mediated uptake system. In doing so, the cell is provided with additional substrate to produce trehalose intracellularly.

1.9 Cross Protective Nature of Stress Responses

Following introduction of a sublethal condition, specific responses to one stress increase survival against other stressful conditions. The most obvious of these protective mechanisms are the multiple capabilities of compatible solutes. Such osmoprotectants also are thermoprotectants and baroprotectants. Intracellular trehalose accumulation increases thermal resistance. In limiting the intracellular trehalose concentration through a reduction of the activity of *otsA* and *otsB* genes, a drastic decrease in thermotolerance is observed (Hengge-Aronis et al., 1991). Trehalose and other sugars replace the water/lipid

interactions of lipid membranes. This is attained by providing an alternative hydrogen bond interaction with the –OH group of the sugar to the phosphate head group of the lipid membrane (Crowe et al., 1984). The application of trehalose in a model phospholipid system in dry conditions provided evidence that the variation in head group orientation of the phosphate group was more stable and led to an increase in disorder. This disorder and stability of the head group led to a more stable liquid-crystalline phase to form (Lee et al., 1986).

The development of protection against other stressors including high pressure and cold temperatures following exposure to osmotic stress has also been shown. As in high temperatures, the accumulation of compatible solutes is the stabilizing factor. The application of osmotic stress to Lactococcus lactis with sucrose and NaCl was congruent with an increase in resistance to high pressures compared to control samples without applied osmotic stress. Additionally, lactose and an unknown compatible solute were identified as being accumulated in conditions of osmotic stress (Molina-Höppner et al., 2004). Increased resistance to high pressures was also observed in *L. monocytogenes* and E. coli O157:H7 when present in milk compared to poultry meat and a phosphate buffer (Patterson et al. 1995). The presence of sugars in the milk promoted solute transport and accumulation more than that of a poultry meat or buffer system supporting the claims of increased osmotic resistance carrying over to high pressure resistance. An increased resistance to low temperatures correlates with exposure of bacteria to osmotic stress and the accumulation of compatible solutes as well. The concentration of glycine betaine of L. monocytogenes was increased

following the application of 4°C and/or 8% NaCl. When both salt and cold temperature were combined, intracellular concentrations were even higher. Additionally, the growth rate at 4°C with glycine betaine present in the growth media was twice that of the control without additional glycine betaine, supporting the beneficial nature of compatible solutes towards cryoprotection (Ko et al., 1994). *E. coli* strains with the ability to produce trehalose intracellularly survived much longer than *E. coli* mutants lacking *otsAB* activity when incubated at 4°C. Such increased viability was congruent with higher intracellular trehalose levels of the strains able to induce *otsAB*. In this instance, the production of trehalose is induced without the presence of osmotic stress but in the presence of cold temperatures, both upon transfer to 16 and 4°C from optimal growth temperatures with increased resistance congruent with trehalose concentrations (Kandror et al., 2002). Such observations provide evidence that bacteria use compatible solutes for resistance to harsh conditions other than osmotic stress.

Increased stability was also shown in model protein systems. Sucrose, glucose, sorbitol and glycerol increase the melting temperature (T_m) for egg proteins, ovalbumin, lysozyme, and conalbumin (Back et al., 1979). Similar results were found with regards to the efficacy of glycine betaine and the aggregation of citrate synthase. Following exposure to sub-lethal temperature, an increase in available glycine betaine caused a decrease in enzyme aggregation (Caldas et al., 1999). This indicates an increase in enzyme stability due to a decrease in disorder limiting possible aggregation. The mechanism for such thermal protection is the affinity of the solute for hydrophobic regions of the

protein surface, stabilizing proteins and increasing resistance to aggregation. The hydrophobic regions on protein surfaces are preferentially hydrated with a solute, such as glycerol, limiting the amount of interaction of intermediate structure of partially denatured and unfolding proteins. In doing so, the rate and amount of free energy driving further denaturation is decreased and the affinity for protein-protein aggregation is limited leading to an increase in native protein stabilization (Vagenende, et al., 2009).

1.10 Monitoring Cell Integrity

Confirmation of mechanisms contributing to heat resistance requires understanding of heat sensitive targets, and evaluation of mechanisms known to contribute to heat resistance in *E. coli*. These particularly include heat shock proteins and osmolytes. Experimental methods with the capability to characterize the bacterial response to stress include the investigation of gene expression, synthesis of proteins, and other means to manage stress. However, to understand the role of heat shock proteins, membrane modifications and osmolytes in heat resistance, additional methods to assess cell integrity and protein stability are required. Such methods include Differential Scanning Calorimetry (DSC) and Fourier-Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FT-IR).

Differential Scanning Calorimetry measures the difference in the rate of heat flow of a sample cell compared to a reference cell due to variations of heat exchange between cells (Höhne et al., 2003). This technique is used to observe the endothermic energy of bacterial cell suspensions providing an indirect

approach to measuring structural degradation. It is possible to determine the point of cellular inactivation. Initially, DSC was used in microbiology to investigate spore activation and germination (Maeda et al., 1974; Maeda et al., 1975; Van Cauwelaert & Verbeke, 1979). This technique was also used to investigate cellular degradation of vegetative cells with increasing temperatures (Mackey et al., 1993; Miles et al., 1986; Verrips & Kwast, 1977). Mackey et al. (1991) identified the cellular components of *E. coli* that were degraded at each endothermic peak on the DSC thermogram. This approach identified the ribosomal subunits and the 70S complex as the most heat sensitive organelles of the cell.

Fourier-Transform Infrared Spectroscopy determines protein structure and conformational changes in the protein. Changes in protein structure are observed by the vibrational energy of bonds forming the secondary structure of a protein, specifically the C=O bond of peptide linkages. Such vibrations are observed between wavelengths of 1600 and 1700 cm⁻¹ (Byler & Susi, 1986; Krimm, 1983; reviewed in Kong & Yu, 2007).

Due to the noninvasive nature of FT-IR, this technique has been used for extensive work to differentiate among bacteria. Differences in cellular components and traits have lead to distinctive spectra that are compared among strains and even serotypes, allowing for a means of rapid identification of bacteria (Burgula et al., 2006; Helm et al., 1991; Naumann et al., 1988; Naumann et al., 1991; Oust et al., 2004). Researchers have compared gene expression through microarray and biomolecular composition through FT-IR for *C. jejuni*

(Moen et al, 2005; Oust et al., 2006). Lower incubation temperatures and varying oxygen availability cause a reduction in protein bond intensity while the concentration of poly- and oligosaccharides increase. A down-regulation of the targeted genes for such an increase in carbohydrate concentrations is observed leading to the suggestion that there is either a lag between gene expression and effected carbohydrate and protein composition, or an additional gene set in the group of osmoregulated periplasmic glucans. Such observations support the use of additional techniques to investigate biochemical composition of cells exposed to environmental stress.

1.11 Research Objectives

This research aimed to test the hypothesis that active solute transport leading to compatible solute accumulation and increased cellular organelle stability contribute to the exceptional heat resistance of *E. coli* AW1.7. The specific objectives were:

- 1) to understand the impact of environmental conditions that may influence the heat resistance of *E. coli* AW1.7;
- 2) to elucidate the cellular response to stress; and
- 3) to determine the stability of cellular components during thermal stress.

II. Materials and Methods

2.1 Bacterial strain selection

E. coli AW1.7 and GGG10 were used in this study. *E. coli* AW1.7 is an extremely heat resistant strain that was isolated from a commercial beef processing facility. *E. coli* GGG10 was isolated approximately 20 years ago prior to the introduction of current intervention methods (Aslam et al., 2004; Dlusskaya et al., 2011).

Cultures of *E. coli* were grown in sterile Luria Bertani (LB) broth consisting of 10 g tryptone (BD BactoTM, Mississauga, Canada), 5 g yeast extract (BD BactoTM) and 10 g sodium chloride (NaCl) (Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, Canada) unless otherwise noted.

To prepare stock bacterial cultures, strains were incubated overnight at 37° C with agitation at 200 rpm in 10mL of LB broth. The culture was centrifuged for 10 min at 6,800 x *g*, the supernatant was discarded and the cell pellet was resuspended in 1 mL of LB Broth. The cell suspension was added to 0.5 mL of sterile 80% glycerol in a cryotube and placed in a -80°C freezer until further use.

Prior to use in experiments, cell cultures were streaked onto LB agar (LB broth + 15g/L agar) plates and a single colony was streaked onto LB agar plate for resuscitation of bacterial strains. An isolated colony was inoculated into 25 mL of

LB broth in 50 mL conical tubes at 37°C with agitation (200 rpm). Overnight cultures were used for all experiments unless otherwise noted.

2.2 Generation of a heat sensitive derivative of E. coli AW1.7

E. coli AW1.7 contains four plasmids (Ruan, unpublished). Classical plasmid curing was used to remove plasmid DNA from the strain (Trevors, 1986). Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) and increased growth temperature were used as curing agents (Mirmomeni et al., 2007; Hill & Carlisle, 1981). To remove a plasmid from *E. coli* AW1.7, the culture was grown overnight in LB broth and cultured as outlined in Figure1.



Figure 1. Plasmid curing protocol. A 1:10 dilution was used for each subculture. All media from Day 2 onwards contained 0.1% SDS.

Following each day of incubation, the culture was streaked onto three LB agar plates. After the completion of the curing cycle (a total of 5 days at 46°C with 0.1% SDS), cultures were screened for loss of heat resistance. From each plate, a single colony was inoculated into 300 μ L LB broth in a microtiter plate. Cultures from all three growth temperatures, each day of incubation at 46°C and those with and without SDS were used for investigation. Microtiter plate wells

were overlayed with 25 μ L of mineral oil and incubated overnight at 37°C. A 100 μ L aliquot of each culture was placed in 200 μ L PCR tubes and heated at 60°C for 30 min and cooled to 4°C in a PCR thermocycler (GeneAMP PCR System 9700, Applied Biosystems, Streetsville, Canada). Samples were placed on ice until they were plated onto LB agar and incubated at 37°C overnight. The remaining 200 μ L of the original 300 μ L of sample was held at 4°C for later reference. Frozen stock cultures of the heat sensitive strains were prepared from the reference microtiter plates to be screened for plasmid loss. *E. coli* AW1.7 and GGG10 were used for positive and negative controls for heat resistance and sterile LB broth was used for a negative control.

Plasmid purification was performed using QIAprep Spin Miniprep Kit (Qiagen, Toronto, Canada) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Isolated plasmid DNA was separated on 1.5% agarose (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) gel with 1x TBE buffer (108 g Tris Base, 55 g Boric acid, 9.3g NaEDTA, 10 L Distilled water) with electrophoresis parameters of 80V for 2 hours. The gels were stained with ethidium bromide (BioRad, Mississauga, Canada) and visualized under UV. A 2 Kb+ DNA ladder (Invitrogen) was used as a size marker. Culture from *E. coli* AW1.7 wildtype and four heat sensitive strains were compared.

2.3 Minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of NaCl

The MIC method (Andrews, 2001) was used to determine possible differences in the salt tolerance of the strains. A 96 well microtiter plate was filled with 100 μ L of LB broth with either 0 or 21% NaCl. To incrementally

adjust the concentration of NaCl in the wells of the microtiter plate, 200 μ L of LB broth containing either 21 or 0% NaCl was added to the first well. From this well, 200 μ L was carried over to the next well. This action was repeated for the next 10 wells. Each well was inoculated with 10 μ L of overnight culture of *E. coli* AW1.7, GGG10, or AW1.7 Δ pHR1 resulting in 10⁸ CFU/mL per well. The concentrations of NaCl were calculated to be 6.5, 10.7, 13.5, 15.4, 16.7, 17.5, 18.1, 18.5, 18.7, 18.9, 19.0 (0% NaCl LB diluted with 21% NaCl LB) and 12.8, 8.6, 5.8, 3.9, 2.6, 1.8, 1.2, 0.8, 0.6, 0.4, and 0.3 (21% NaCl LB diluted with 0% NaCl LB). Following inoculation, 25 μ L of mineral oil was placed in each well to prevent evaporation of media. The microtiter plate was then sealed with parafilm. Plates were incubated at 37°C with an agitation at 200 rpm. Turbidity of each well was assessed at 18, 24, and 48 h. LB broth with and without cultures acted as positive and negative controls, respectively.

2.4 Effects of NaCl and glycine betaine on heat resistance

To determine if NaCl and glycine betaine affect heat resistance, the NaCl concentration of LB broth was adjusted to concentrations of 0, 2, 4, and 6% w/v. Aliquots of 1 mL of an overnight culture of *E. coli* AW1.7, GGG10 or AW1.7 Δ pHR1 were placed in 1.5 mL Eppendorf tubes. Samples were submerged in an agitating water bath at 60°C. *E. coli* AW1.7 was exposed to 60°C for 0, 5, 15, and 30 min. *E. coli* GGG10 and AW1.7 Δ pHR1 were exposed to 60°C for 0, 5, 10, and 15 min. Following heating, samples were immediately placed on ice. Cell populations were enumerated after surface plating on LB agar and incubation at 37°C for 18 h. Experiments were performed in triplicate.

LB broth containing 6% NaCl with and without 5 mM glycine betaine (Sigma Aldrich, Oakville, Canada) was inoculated and incubated at 37°C overnight (18 h) until stationary phase was reached. Cultures were heated at 60°C for either 30 min (*E. coli* AW1.7) or 15 min (*E. coli* GGG10). Cell counts were determined by surface plating on LB agar following incubation at 37°C for 18 h.

2.5 Effect of *nmpC* activity on heat resistance

The heat resistance of *E. coli* AW1.7 harboring pYFP or pYFP-*yafQ-dinJ* and *E. coli* GGG10 harboring pYFP or pYFP-*nmpC* was determined. The generation of the mutant strains is outlined in previous work (Ruan et al., 2011). Overnight cultures were grown in 50 mL of LB broth in 250 mL flasks at 37°C with agitation (250 rpm). Cultures were exposed to 60°C in a water bath for either 2, 4, 8 and 16 min (*E. coli* AW1.7) or 1, 2 and 3 min (*E. coli* GGG10). Cell counts were determined by surface plating on LB agar following incubation at 37°C for 18 h.

2.6 Effect of heat shock response on heat resistance

To determine if exposure to sublethal temperature would increase heat resistance, a heat shock response was induced in *E. coli*. *E. coli* AW1.7; GGG10; and AW1.7 Δ pHR were grown at 37°C overnight in LB broth. Overnight cultures (100µL) were placed in a 200µL PCR tube and heated in a PCR thermocycler (GeneAMp PCR System 9700). An additional 100 µL was placed on ice to serve as a control. A heat shock response was induced by heating for 15 min at 50°C, then cells were held for 15 min at 37°C prior to storage at 4°C for no more than
15 min until further analysis. Cell counts were obtained pre- and post-sublethal temperature abuse to ensure no cell reduction occurred at 50°C and that initial cell concentrations were similar prior to lethal temperature treatment. Cells with and without sublethal thermal treatment were heated in the thermocycler to 60°C for either 40 min (*E. coli* AW1.7) or 6 min (*E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1 and GGG10). Samples were immediately placed on ice. Cells were plated onto LB agar and incubated at 37°C overnight. Experiments were performed in triplicate.

2.7 Identification and quantification of compatible solutes

To determine the intracellular levels of compatible solutes in response to increasing osmotic stress, *E. coli* AW1.7 and GGG10 were grown to stationary phase in LB broth (overnight 18 h) and subcultured (1%) into LB broth with 0, 2, and 6% NaCl. Cells were incubated at 37°C with agitation (200 rpm). When cultures reached the beginning of stationary phase, triplicate samples were taken from each culture, plated onto LB agar and incubated at 37°C for enumeration. Cell counts for *E. coli* AW1.7 were $1.1\pm0.2x10^9$, $9.3\pm0.6x10^8$, and $9.1\pm0.5x10^8$ CFU/mL, for 0, 2, and 6% NaCl respectively. Cell counts for *E. coli* GGG10 were $1.2\pm0.1x10^9$, $9.7\pm0.2x10^8$, and $9.5\pm0.2x10^8$ CFU/mL, for 0, 2, and 6% NaCl, respectively.

Cells were centrifuged at 5311 x g for 10 min and the supernatant was discarded. The cell pellet was resuspended in 10 mL of growth media, centrifuged and the cell pellet was resuspended in 10 mL growth media for an

additional cell wash. Final cell pellets were frozen in liquid nitrogen. Triplicate sample sets were prepared and analyzed.

Cell pellets were analyzed for compatible solutes by the Metabolomics Innovation Centre (TMIC). A Varian 500 MHz NMR with cold probe was used for metabolite determination. Further sample preparation and analysis followed the procedure of Maharjan & Ferenci (2003).

Statistical analysis was performed using PROC GLM of SAS (v. 9.2). Differentiation between means was done using Duncan's Multiple Range test.

2.8 Ribosome denaturation of *E. coli* during thermal treatment

The ability of the *E. coli* strains to protect cellular integrity was investigated using differential scanning calorimetry (DSC). Experiments were carried out in the laboratory of Prof. Dr. Roland Winter at the Technische Universität Dortmund, in Dortmund, Germany. A VP-DSC MicroCalorimeter (Microcal; Northampton, MA) was used to measure the overall latent heat of the sample in order to determine the point of ribosomal degradation in the form of endothermic energy.

Cultures of *E. coli* AW1.7, GGG10 and AW1.7 Δ pHR1 were grown overnight in LB broth with 0 or 4% NaCl added to the media. Cells were centrifuged at 5311 x g for 10 min at 4°C. The supernatant was removed and the cell pellet was resuspended in 3 mL of sterile media used for growth. The resuspended culture was portioned into 1.5 mL Eppendorf tubes, centrifuged at 6300 x g for 5 min, and the supernatant was removed with the cell pellet resuspended in sterile media used for growth. Centrifugation was repeated for a total of three cell washes. Cell pellets were frozen in liquid nitrogen for overnight shipment on dry ice to Dortmund, Germany.

The effect of flash freezing on cell viability was investigated. Following freezing in liquid nitrogen and overnight storage at -80°C, no significant decrease in cell counts was observed, and no difference in heat resistance between fresh and frozen cultures was observed.

Samples were stored at -70°C. Thawed cell pellets were resuspended in 1 mL of 10 mM Tris-HCl buffer, pH 7.3 [1.211g/L Tris Base (Sigma) in 1 L of distilled water and pH adjusted with HCl]. The cell suspension was centrifuged at 6731 x *g* for 5 min, the supernatant removed, and the cells were resuspended in 1 mL of fresh Tris buffer. The cell suspension (0.5 mL) was loaded into the DSC sample cell and the same volume of Tris buffer was loaded into a reference cell for comparison. The scan rate of the DSC was 1.5° C/min (90°C/hr) with a prescan equilibrium at 20°C for 15 min. Two baseline scans were performed prior to experimental scanning and a secondary experimental scan was performed to identify any re-occurring thermal peaks due to reversible phase changes. Peaks were identified using Origin Pro 7.5 software (OriginLab, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA).

Following scanning, all thermograms were normalized by the dry weight of each individual cell suspension. Dry weights were obtained by freeze drying

the cells (Christ Alpha 1-2 LD plus freeze drier, SciQuip Ltd, Merrington, UK). DSC experiments were performed in duplicate.

2.9 Protein denaturation during heating of *E. coli*

The folding and unfolding of all intracellular proteins within *E. coli* AW1.7; GGG10; and AW1.7ΔpHR1 was measured using FT-IR coupled with incremental temperature shifting. Experiments were carried out in the laboratory of Prof. Dr. Roland Winter at the Technische Universität Dortmund, in Dortmund, Germany. A Nicolet 5700 FT-IR (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA), coupled with a liquid nitrogen cooled MCT detector (HgCdTe) was used for analysis. Sample preparation was identical as outlined for DSC measurement to the point of thawing.

Strains *E. coli* AW1.7, GGG10, AW1.7 Δ pHR1 grown in LB broth with 2% NaCl were selected for investigation. Once thawed, cell pellets were resuspended in 300 µL of Deuterium Oxide (D₂O) (Merck). The cell suspension was centrifuged at 6731 x *g* for 5 min. The supernatant was removed and the cell wash was repeated to replace H₂O with D₂O. After the second centrifugation, the supernatant was removed and the cell pellet was resuspended in 100 µL of D₂O. A 40 µL volume of the cell concentrate was placed between two CaF₂ plates for FT-IR analysis. Prior to sample loading and analysis, a background scan was performed on the chamber atmosphere to remove any background noise. The sample was loaded into the FT-IR stage and a baseline scan was taken for reference purposes. The sample was attached to an external water bath for temperature control. Starting at an initial temperature of 25°C, the temperature

increased every 10 min by 2°C to reach a final temperature of 79°C. During scanning, a total of 256 scans were taken and averaged for a final spectrum at each temperature. Spectra were measured and recorded using the Omnic Professional software (Thermo Scientific). The initial background scan was subtracted from each scan to remove possible contamination of CO₂ from the FT-IR spectra.

Spectra analysis was performed using Grams/AI 8.0 software (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Each set of spectra was normalized using the initial baseline scan as a reference. The second derivative was calculated from the normalized peak data for further analysis. Spectra analysis was performed from wavelength areas 1600 to 1700 cm⁻¹ with a resolution of 2cm⁻¹. Table 2 represents the specified wavelengths chosen to target the amide I band of secondary protein structures (Kong & Yu, 2007 and Byler & Susi, 1986).

T 11 A C 1	· · ·	4 4	• •	C (1	A '1 T1 1
Ighie / Necond	ary nrotein	ofriicfiirec	accimpad	trom the	A mide I hand
Table 2. Second		Shuthata	assigned	ITOTH UIC	

Wavelength frequency	Protein structure
1618 ± 2	Intermolecular β-sheet
1637 ± 2	Intramolecular β-sheet
1645 ± 2	Random turn
1653 ± 2	α-helix
1683 ± 2	β-turn

Peak absorption maximum as well as overall peak area were calculated and plotted over the temperature range studied using Grams/AI 8.0 and Origin 7.5 software.

III. Results

3.1 Generation of a heat sensitive derivative of E. coli AW1.7

E. coli AW1.7 contains four plasmids whose role in conferring the exceptional heat resistance to this strain is unknown. Classical plasmid curing techniques of increased incubation temperature and SDS were chosen to force plasmid loss. Figure 2 shows DNA isolated from *E. coli* AW1.7; GGG10 and a heat sensitive derivative of *E. coli* AW1.7 following plasmid curing. Incubation at 46°C with 0.1% SDS for 3 and 4 days resulted in creation of 7 and 10 heat sensitive isolates out of a total of 12 culture samples, respectively. After the fifth day of incubation at 46°C, 12 out of 12 isolates were heat sensitive. Plasmid isolation demonstrated the loss of the largest plasmid (ca. 10 kb) in all heat sensitive isolates of *E. coli* AW1.7, designated pHR1. A distinct band of DNA was observed in the wildtype strain (lane 1) but was not present in the derivative strain subjected to plasmid curing (lane 3). Upon confirming this, the new variant strain was titled *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1 with the removed plasmid named pHR1.



Figure 2. Agarose gel following electrophoresis of DNA isolated from wildtype *E. coli* (AW1.7: lane 1, and GGG10 lane 2) and *E. coli* AW1.7 after plasmid curing experiments (AW1.7 Δ pHR1: lane 3).

3.2 Minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of NaCl

The resistance of the three strains of *E. coli* to increased osmotic stress was investigated. Using the MIC method, overnight cultures were exposed to LB with NaCl concentrations ranging from 0% to 19% NaCl. Comparable growth occurred for all three strains in all conditions up to a NaCl concentration of 6.5%. A NaCl concentration of 8.6% inhibited the growth of all three strains (data not shown). 3.3 Effects of NaCl and glycine betaine on heat resistance

Heat resistance in E. coli AW1.7 was linked to solute transport (Ruan et al., 2011); therefore, the effect of NaCl on heat resistance was determined. Figure 3 shows the cell counts of the three strains following treatment at 60°C in media containing different NaCl concentrations. Heat treatment for 30 min at 60°C reduced cell counts of *E. coli* AW1.7 by approximately 4 logs when no NaCl was present. A 1 to 1.6 log reduction occurred when NaCl (2, 4 and 6%) was present. Heating E. coli GGG10 for 10 min at 60°C reduced counts below the detection limit of 5×10^2 CFU/mL in 0% NaCl and log reductions of 6, 2.6 and 3.4 were observed when cultures were heated in 2, 4 and 6% NaCl LB broth, respectively. Counts of E. coli AW1.7\Delta pHR1 fell below the detection limit when NaCl was not added and population reductions of log 4.3, 1.7, and 2.4 were observed when cultures were heated in for 2, 4 and 6% NaCl LB broth, respectively. The heat resistance of E. coli AW1.7 is thus dependent on NaCl concentration. Cellular inactivation over high temperature was comparably high and similar in the range of 2 to 6% NaCl. A drastic decrease in cell population was observed at 0%.

The two heat sensitive strains showed the largest increase in heat resistance in 4% NaCl and, to a lesser extent, in 6% NaCl as well. However, at 2% NaCl, an initial heat resistance is observed but then drastically decreased. This study is the first to report the rate of cellular inactivation for *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1 at high temperature.



Figure 3. Cell counts of *E. coli* following treatment at 60°C in LB broth with different NaCl concentrations. Figure A: *E. coli* AW1.7; Figure B: *E. coli* GGG10; Figure C: *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1. Symbol sets: \blacklozenge for 0% NaCl, \blacksquare for 2% NaCl, \blacktriangle for 4% NaCl, and \blacklozenge for 6% NaCl. Symbols crossing the *x* axis indicate cell counts below the detection limit of 2.7 log CFU/ml. n = 3.

In comparison to *E. coli* GGG10, *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1 is still 1 to 2 logs higher following thermal treatment for 15 min.

To determine if additional compatible solutes could further increase the observed heat resistance, 5 mM glycine betaine was added to LB broth with 6% NaCl. No difference was observed in the heat resistance when glycine betaine was added (data not shown).

3.4 Effect of *nmpC* on heat resistance

The role of *yafQ-dinJ* and *nmpC* in the heat resistance of *E. coli* was determined by expression in *E. coli* AW1.7 and GGG10, respectively. Figure 4 shows the cell counts of the *E. coli* strains containing pYFP following exposure to 60°C for up to 8 min. The heat resistance of *E. coli* AW1.7pYFP-*yafQ-dinJ* was not different from that of the control strain, *E. coli* AW1.7pYFP. However, the survival of *E. coli* GGG10pYFP-*nmpC* at 60°C was significantly improved compared to that of control strain *E. coli* GGG10pYFP. Cell counts were consistently higher throughout treatment and differed by about 3 and 2 log CFU/mL after 1 and 2 min of treatment; cell counts for both strains were below the detection limit after 3 min.



Figure 4. Cell counts of *E. coli* AW1.7 expressing *yafQ-dinJ* and *E. coli* GGG10 expressing *nmpC* after heating at 60°C. Symbols: *E. coli* GGG10 (\Box) and *E. coli* AW1.7 (\blacksquare) control strains containing only pYFP, *E. coli* GGG10pYFP-*nmpC* (\circ) or *E. coli* AW1.7pYFP-*yafQ-dinJ* (\bullet). Symbols crossing the *x* axis indicate cell counts below the detection limit of 2.7 log CFU/ml. n = 3.

3.5 Effect of heat shock response on heat resistance

E. coli AW1.7 does not overexpress heat shock proteins in response to exposure to 50°C (Ruan et al., 2011). To determine the effect of sublethal heat exposure on overall heat resistance, the three strains were exposed to 50°C for 15 min, followed by 37°C for 15 min and storage at 4°C prior to heat treatment. Exposure to sublethal temperatures was followed by thermal treatment at 60°C for 40 min (*E. coli* AW1.7) and 6 min (*E. coli* GGG10; AW1.7 Δ pHR1). Figure 5 shows the reduction in cell counts following heat exposure with and without exposure to sublethal temperatures. Exposure to heat shock did not influence the survival of *E. coli* AW1.7. An increase in heat resistance was observed following exposure to sublethal temperatures for *E. coli* GGG10 and AW1.7 Δ pHR1, the two heat sensitive strains.



Figure 5. Reduction in cell counts following heat treatment at 60° C with and without sublethal heat shock. Black bars: control samples without heat shock treatment. Grey bars: samples following heat shock treatment at 50°C for 15 min *E. coli* AW1.7 was heated for 40 min while *E. coli* GGG10 and AW1.7 Δ pHR1 were heated for 6 min n = 3.

3.5 Identification and quantitation of compatible solutes

Nuclear Magnetic Resonance was used to quantify compatible solutes accumulated by *E. coli* AW1.7 and GGG10 during the stationary phase of growth. This study aimed to perform two functions: to determine if there were any differences in the types and quantity of compatible solutes accumulated by the two strains and, to present a thorough listing of potential compatible solutes.

Table 3 reports the concentrations of the compatible solutes present in the two strains grown in LB broth with 0, 2, and 6% NaCl. The concentration of solutes accumulated in *E. coli* AW1.7 that were significantly different at the three

NaCl concentrations included 4-aminobutyrate, 5,6-dihydrouracil, alanine, aspartate, betaine, glycine, hypoxanthine, isoleucine, leucine, proline, succinate, threonine, trehalose, and valine. For *E. coli* GGG10 at the three NaCl concentrations, solutes that had significantly different concentrations included: 4-aminobutyrate, aspartate, glycine, hypoxanthine and succinate.

The concentration of a number of compounds accumulated by E. coli AW1.7 grown in 0% NaCl were significantly different from the concentrations detected when the strain was grown in the presence of NaCl; moreover, solute accumulation in E. coli AW1.7 was more active compared to E. coli GGG10 grown in 0% NaCl. These included arginine, glutamate, lactate, lysine, phenylalanine, pyroglutamate, tryptophan, tyrosine, and valine within the strain. The concentration of 4-aminobutyrate, 5,6-dihydrouracil, alanine, arginine, betaine, glutamate, glycine, hypoxanthine, isoleucine, lactate, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, proline, pyroglutamate, succinate, threonine, trehalose, tryptophan, tyrosine, and valine were higher in E. coli AW1.7 compared to that found in *E. coli* GGG10. The concentration of solutes that were significantly different at 2% NaCl between the two strains included 4aminobutyrate, aspartate, lysine, pyroglutamate, and succinate. Pyroglutamate and succinate were higher in *E. coli* GGG10 while the concentration of the others was higher in *E. coli* AW1.7.

	Intracellular Compatible Solute concentrations (µM)											
		E. coli A		E. coli GGG10								
	0%NaCl I	LB Broth	2%NaCl LB Broth		6%NaCl LB Broth		0%NaCl LB Broth		2%NaCl LB Broth		6%NaCl LB Broth	
Compatible Solute	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
4-Aminobutyrate	124 ^{Aa}	5	282^{Ab}	36	199 ^{Ac}	23	69 ^{Ba}	9	56 ^{Bb}	12	206 ^{Ab}	26
5,6-Dihydrouracil	199 ^{Aa}	11	98^{Ab}	14	30 ^{Ac}	6	126 ^{Ba}	13	119 ^{Aa}	16	33 ^{Ab}	6
Alanine	175 ^{Aa}	113	816 ^{Ab}	126	583 ^{Ac}	68	962 ^{Ba}	180	1011 ^{Aa}	50	583 ^{Ab}	13
Arginine	838 ^{Aa}	123	470 ^{Ab}	57	513 ^{Ab}	37	422^{Ba}	48	412 ^{Aa}	20	401^{Ba}	37
Aspartate	127 ^{Aa}	13	47^{Ab}	4	0^{Ac}	0	109 ^{Aa}	17	77^{Bb}	6	0^{Ac}	0
Betaine	323 ^{Aa}	14	3399 ^{Ab}	204	1978 ^{Ac}	198	132 ^{Ba}	29	3374 ^{Ab}	39	2272 ^{Ac}	128
Glucose	0^{Aa}	0	0^{Aa}	0	1256 ^{Ab}	94	0^{Aa}	0	0^{Aa}	0	740 ^{Bb}	21
Glutamate	2113 ^{Aa}	100	609 ^{Ab}	78	518 ^{Ab}	82	821 ^{Ba}	134	943 ^{Aa}	64	430 ^{Ab}	26
Glycine	855 ^{Aa}	41	383 ^{Ab}	56	272 ^{Ac}	37	463 ^{Ba}	59	578 ^{Ab}	38	285 ^{Ac}	23
Hypoxanthine	276 ^{Aa}	1	156^{Ab}	40	92 ^{Ac}	8	48^{Ba}	10	249 ^{Ab}	20	109 ^{Ac}	10
Isoleucine	922 ^{Aa}	27	370 ^{Ab}	39	288 ^{Ac}	34	473 ^{Ba}	44	460 ^{Aa}	31	286 ^{Ab}	6

Table 3. Mean concentration of intracellular solutes in *E. coli* AW1.7 and GGG10 grown in LB broth with 0, 2, and 6% NaCl.

a. Means in the same row with the same superscript are not significantly different (P>0.05)
b. Lowercase superscripts designate differences among NaCl concentrations for each strain
c. Uppercase superscripts designate differences between strains for each NaCl concentration

Table 3. cont.

	Intracellular Compatible Solute Concentration (µM)											
			E. co.	li AW1.7		E. coli GGG10						
	0%NaCl	LB Broth	2%NaCl LB Broth		6%NaCl LB Broth		0%NaCl LB Broth		2%NaCl LB Broth		6%NaCl LB Broth	
Compatible Solute	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
Lactate	125 ^{Aa}	23	39 ^{Ab}	9	74 ^{Ab}	14	22^{Ba}	4	29^{Aa}	8	202^{Bb}	26
Leucine	2033 ^{Aa}	38	855 ^{Ab}	129	628 ^{Ac}	40	895 ^{Ba}	60	941 ^{Aa}	53	671 ^{Ab}	11
Lysine	1225 ^{Aa}	149	750 ^{Ab}	76	569 ^{Ab}	58	491 ^{Ba}	50	407^{Ba}	27	376 ^{Aa}	84
Methionine	568^{Aa}	26	250 ^{Ab}	32	201^{Ab}	25	293 ^{Ba}	26	308 ^{Aa}	23	207^{Ab}	7
Phenylalanine	1265 ^{Aa}	82	569 ^{Ab}	44	485 ^{Ab}	51	626 ^{Ba}	62	648 ^{Aa}	50	442 ^{Ab}	35
Proline	663 ^{Aa}	41	448 ^{Ab}	39	227 ^{Ac}	22	514^{Ba}	58	647 ^{Aa}	85	215 ^{Ab}	29
Pyroglutamate	1449 ^{Aa}	85	528 ^{Ab}	62	479 ^{Ab}	56	704^{Ba}	81	706^{Ba}	23	483 ^{Ab}	33
Succinate	1944 ^{Aa}	30	843 ^{Ab}	181	476 ^{Ac}	47	982 ^{Ba}	82	1514 ^{Bb}	86	470 ^{Ac}	5
Threonine	403^{Aa}	80	32^{Ab}	7	202^{Ac}	19	29 ^{Ba}	3	48^{Aa}	12	185 ^{Ab}	16
Trehalose	103 ^{Aa}	10	0^{Ab}	0	210 ^{Ac}	58	0^{Ba}	0	0^{Aa}	0	43 ^{Ab}	38
Tryptophan	285 ^{Aa}	10	141 ^{Ab}	36	129 ^{Ab}	17	121 ^{Ba}	14	113 ^{Aa}	20	119 ^{Aa}	4
Tyrosine	391 ^{Aa}	32	161^{Ab}	26	133 ^{Ab}	14	207 ^{Ba}	19	185 ^{Aa}	23	136 ^{Ab}	6
Valine	1185 ^{Aa}	48	513 ^{Ab}	50	378 ^{Ac}	55	656 ^{Ba}	92	606 ^{Aa}	35	370 ^{Ab}	5

a. Means in the same row with the same superscript are not significantly different (P>0.05)b. Lowercase superscripts designate differences among NaCl concentrations for each strain

c. Uppercase superscripts designate differences between strains for each NaCl concentration

Figure 6 summarizes the trends for accumulation of nitrogenous compounds (alanine, arginine, aspartate, glutamate, glycine, hypoxanthine, isoleucine, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, proline, pyroglutamate, threonine, tryptophan, tyrosine, and valine), betaine, succinate and sugars (glucose and trehalose). When cells were grown in LB broth with 0% NaCl, the total concentration of nitrogenous compounds detected in E. coli AW1.7 was twice the concentration found in *E. coli* GGG10; however, when grown in LB broth with 2 or 6% NaCl, the concentration of the nitrogenous compounds was similar. In both strains, the accumulation of betaine occurred when cultures were grown in the presence of NaCl; however, the amount of betaine accumulated when cultures were grown in LB broth containing 6% NaCl was lower than that for culture grown in 2% NaCl. The concentration of succinate varied between strains. E. coli AW1.7 accumulate the largest concentration of succinate at 0% NaCl conditions while E. coli GGG10 increased accumulation at 2% NaCl to a point higher than that of E. coli AW1.7 at 2% NaCl. There was no difference between the cultures with succinate accumulation when strains were grown in the presence of 6% NaCl. The total concentration of intracellular sugars was low when strains were grown in 0 or 2% NaCl but when strains were grown in 6% NaCl they both accumulated significantly higher concentrations of sugars. E. coli AW1.7 was found to accumulate twice the concentration of sugars than that of E. *coli* GGG10 at 6% NaCl.



Figure 6. Total concentration of groups of compatible solutes in *E. coli* AW1.7 (\blacksquare) and *E. coli* GGG10 (\square) grown in LB broth with different NaCl concentrations. Panels: A: nitrogenous compounds, B: betaine, C: succinate, D: sugars. n=3.

3.6 Ribosome denaturation of E. coli during incremental thermal treatment

Differential scanning calorimetry was used to identify changes in endothermic energy during heating to determine the point of cellular degradation over incremental temperature increase. The DSC measures endothermic events during heating. When bacterial cells with different D-values are analyzed with DSC, a shift in the initial peaks of the thermogram is observed (Miles et al., 1986; Mohácsi-Farkas et al., 1999; Nguyen et al., 2006). A delay or positive shift in peak occurrence is correlative to a higher D-value comparative to bacteria with a lower D-value. The addition of osmotic stress also causes a positive shift in the initial peaks in the DSC thermogram of cells of *Listeria monocytogenes* (Anderson et al., 1991).

The DSC thermograms illustrate multiple peaks over a temperature range of 20 to 110°C. Figure 7 is a sample thermogram for *E. coli* AW1.7 grown in 0 and 4% NaCl LB broth. Table 4 is a summary of the denaturation temperature of each peak in the thermograms for all three strains at 0 and 4% NaCl. The use of Tris-HCl buffer instead of LB broth led to a relief in osmotic stress due to a lack of NaCl in the buffer that cells were suspended in for analysis. LB broth and NaCl alone caused too much interference in the thermogram and thus neither could be used in the suspension medium for analysis (data not shown). The alleviation of osmotic stress could have minimized the differences in the temperature of denaturation of the ribosomes when cells were grown with or without NaCl.



Figure 7. DSC thermogram for *E. coli* AW1.7 at 0 (----) and 4% NaCl (----). Duplicate analysis presented.

	Endothermic Peak Location (Temp)(°C) ^c								
		m	1	m_2		р		q	
Strain	[NaCl]	Mean	\pm^{c}	mean	±	mean	\pm	mean	±
AW1.7	0	63.7	0.8	66.1	0.2	90.9	0.2	ND^{b}	ND
	4	64.3	0.4	69.2	0.3	90.9	0.3	97.5	0.0
GGG10	0	60.7	0.3	70.5	1.9	90.2	0.1	99.3	0.1
	4	59.9	0.2	71.4	0.2	89.2	0.1	96.9	0.1
AW1.7∆pHR1	0	62.9	0.0	67.1	0.2	90.4	0.2	ND	ND
	4	61.1	0.9	71.7	0.2	89.9	0.0	97.2	0.2

Table 4. Denaturation temperatures of cell components^a of strains of *E. coli* determined by DSC. n = 2

a. Designation of peaks is in accordance with that of Mackey et al., 1991 (m₁ represents ribosomal subunit 30S and m₂ represents ribosomal subunit 50S and the 70S complex, p represents cellular DNA, and q represents the melting of cell envelope components).

b. ND indicates that a peak was not detected in the temperature range where an endothermic event was expected.

c. \pm is representative of the range around the mean value.

No significant shift was observed for peaks p and q, which represent the degradation of DNA and the cell envelope, respectively. However, when the

NaCl concentration was increased, an obvious shift in the temperature point of the m_2 peak for each strain was apparent. There was a positive shift of 3.1°C for *E. coli* AW1.7, 0.9°C for *E. coli* GGG10, and 4.6°C for *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1 when salt concentration was changed from 0 to 4% NaCl. Comparison of DSC data for a single strain revealed that there was no significant shift in the m_1 peak.

When comparing between strains, a difference in the ribosome melting temperature was observed for the location of the m_1 peak. At 4% NaCl, the m_1 peak for *E. coli* AW1.7 was 3.2°C and 4.4°C higher than that of *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1 and GGG10, respectively. Similar increases were observed for strains grown in 0% NaCl. There was no significant difference in the temperature of the m_2 peak, among strains, grown under the same conditions.

3.7 Protein denaturation during heating of E. coli

To determine any differences in protein orientation and confirmation over an increasing temperature range, FT-IR was used to capture secondary structures of intracellular proteins. The amide I' region of protein bands was specifically targeted in the wavelength range of 1600 cm⁻¹ to 1700 cm⁻¹. The vibrational force of C=O bands being stretched is observed. The frequency of such band stretching is dependent on the secondary structures of proteins. As temperature increases, folded proteins become unfolded, lose their native structure, and form agglomerated structures. Figure 8 presents an example FT-IR spectra and second derivative spectra. These spectra represent intracellular protein orientation and respective denaturation over increasing temperature for *E. coli* AW1.7. As temperature increases, α -helix and intramolecular β -sheet structures, at

wavelengths 1654 cm⁻¹ and 1637 cm⁻¹ respectively, decrease. Concomitantly, disordered structures of intermolecular β -sheet and β -turn structures, at wavelengths 1618 cm⁻¹ and 1683 cm⁻¹ respectively, increase.

No difference was observed in protein denaturation for the three strains under investigation. Figure 9 represents the alterations of α -helix, β -sheet (interand intramolecular) and β -turns in the form of a sigmoidal plot over the temperature range specified. These plots were generated through mapping the intensity of each peak presented in Figure 8B. Overall, the T_m of intracellular protein was estimated to be 60°C. The temperature range at which protein denaturation initiated and continued at the most rapid rate is in accordance with that of lethal temperatures for *E. coli*.



Figure 8. Original (A) and second derivative (B) FT-IR spectra for *E. coli* AW1.7; direction of arrow indicates increasing temperature from 25 to 79°C. Symbol a: wavelength 1683 for β -turns; b: α -helix at 1654; c: intramolecular β -sheet at 1637 respectively; d: aggregated intermolecular β -sheet at 1618.



Figure 9. Sigmoidal plots for protein orientations with increasing temperature measured through FT-IR analysis. Figure A: intermolecular β sheet, figure B: intramolecular β sheet, figure C: α helix, and figure D: β turns. O: *E. coli* AW1.7; \Box : *E. coli* GGG10; Δ : *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1.

IV. Discussion

Intervention methods used by the meat industry aim to lower the overall microbial load of food products, to ensure the safety of the consumer and to extend the storage life of products. The most common intervention method utilized in beef carcass preparation is the application of high temperature. Steam and hot water pasteurization processes are effective measures of reducing the numbers of microorganisms on carcasses (Corantin et al., 2005; Minihan et al., 2003; Nutsch et al., 1997; Phebus et al., 1997). The resistance to heat is attributable to the intrinsic nature of a food product and the exceptional heat resistance of some bacteria emphasizes the need to understand the mechanisms behind the exceptional heat resistance of some bacteria.

E. coli AW1.7 is exceptionally heat resistant (Dlusskaya et al., 2011) and varies in the physiological and genetic characteristics from a heat sensitive strain of *E. coli* (Ruan et al., 2011). The aim of this study was to further elucidate the mechanism of heat resistance of *E. coli* AW1.7 and the effects of osmotic stress on heat resistance.

Initial work indicated that plasmid DNA in *E. coli* AW1.7 confers the exceptional heat resistance. The combination of elevated growth temperatures with SDS effectively cures plasmids in both gram negative and positive bacteria (Sonstein & Baldwin, 1972; Hill & Carlisle, 1981). SDS, an anionic detergent, is thought to target the integrity of the outer membrane and pili structures requiring cells to expend more energy on maintaining cell stability rather than plasmid replication, which will slow generation times (Salisbury et al., 1972; Tomoeda et

al., 1968). At a high growth temperature, a discrepancy occurs in the growth rate between cells with and without the demand for generation of additional DNA, making the loss of a non-essential plasmid beneficial (May et al., 1964). The loss of heat resistance in *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1 occurred over a period of 5 d at the highest temperature and SDS concentration used. The occurrence of few heat sensitive cultures after 3 d, followed by the complete loss of heat resistance after 5 d, supports the theory that there are variations in growth rate and alteration of cellular machinery over multiple generations. The plasmid, pHR1, was lost in tandem with the overall loss of heat resistance in *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1 in 12 different cultures in duplicate trials (this study; Ruan 2010). This supports the claim that the largest plasmid in *E. coli* AW1.7 is responsible for the majority of the heat resistance in *E. coli* AW1.7.

The heat resistance of *E. coli* AW1.7 was compared to *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1 and *E. coli* GGG10. Varying concentrations of NaCl were used to impose osmotic stress on the cultures. A response to osmotic stress can increase the overall heat resistance of bacteria due to cross protection. An increase in heat resistance for *Salmonella* spp. and *E. coli* strains is observed when cells are exposed to increased concentrations of NaCl and sugars (Blackburn et al., 1997; Mattick et al., 2001; Dega et al., 1972; Goepfert et al., 1970). Similar trends in increased heat resistance with increased osmotic stress have been reported in other bacteria (Calhoun & Frazier, 1966; Verrips & Kwast, 1977; Juneja & Eblen, 1999).

The heat resistance of E. coli AW1.7 was increased when NaCl was added to the growth medium. The increase in heat resistance for this strain was consistent across the three concentrations of NaCl used in the experiments. However, the heat resistance of the heat sensitive strains was highest at 4% NaCl and lower at 2 and 6%. The differential effect of 2 and 6% NaCl on the heat resistance in heat sensitive strains of *E. coli* implies that *E. coli* AW1.7 responds differently to osmotic stress. Baird-Parker et al. (1970) reported variations in Dvalues for *Salmonella* spp. with NaCl, glycerol and sucrose. The D_{60} -value of Salmonella enterica serovar Bedford 286 peaked at an a_w of 0.96 while Salmonella enterica serovar Bedford 2315 portrayed comparable D₆₀-value from $a_w 0.96$ to 0.92. The different heat resistance of different strains of Salmonella Bedford at decreasing a_w is similar to the differences in peak heat resistance for E. *coli* AW1.7, GGG10 and AW1.7 Δ pHR1. Cross protection by osmotic stress against lethal heat stress is variable among strains of bacteria. An additional possibility to explain the difference in heat resistance trends at different NaCl concentrations is that the heat sensitive strains were more sensitive to 6% NaCl. However, MIC data provided evidence that the inhibitory concentration of NaCl for all three *E. coli* strains is between 6.5 and 8.5% NaCl and that there is no drastic difference in resistance to osmotic stress due to increased salinity for E. *coli* AW1.7, GGG10, and AW1.7∆pHR1.

The genetic and physiological traits of *E. coli* AW1.7 are described in previous work by Ruan et al. (2011). The over expression of *nmpC*, *potH hisM* and *yicM*, four genes related to porin formation and transport proteins, occurred in

E. coli AW1.7 compared to *E. coli* GGG10 (Ruan et al., 2011). An increase in porin formation may allow an increase in solute accumulation and explains the variations of heat resistance at altered NaCl concentrations (Pichereau et al., 2000). The comparison of the heat resistance of isogenic *E. coli* strains GGG10pYFP and GGG10pYFP-*nmpC* clearly demonstrates a contribution of NmpC to heat resistance. The expression of *nmpC* in *E. coli* GGG10 led to an increase in resistance to 60°C. However, *E. coli* GGG10pYFP-*nmpC* remained substantially more sensitive to heat than *E. coli* AW1.7, demonstrating that expression of NmpC alone explains only a part of the heat resistance and that other factors make a more substantial contribution. It is presumed that *nmpC* is still active in *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1 and may contribute to the slightly higher resistance to heat than that of the wildtype *E. coli* GGG10, a strain that does not express NmpC.

The accumulation of compatible solutes was induced through osmotic pressure with the goal to provide further evidence that compatible solutes increase heat resistance (Roeßler & Müller, 2001). In the current study, LB broth provided adequate resources for osmotic resistance and a cross resistance for increased temperatures as no difference was observed in inactivation at 60°C with additional glycine betaine provided. NMR analysis of cytoplasmic solutes supported the hypothesis that porin activity and the role of solute transport contribute to the heat resistance for *E. coli* AW1.7. When *E. coli* AW1.7 was grown in broth with no additional NaCl, the amino acid concentrations were roughly double that of the control strain. When grown in broth with 6% NaCl

added, the intracellular levels of sugars including trehalose and glucose in E. coli AW1.7 were double that of *E. coli* GGG10. However, at all three NaCl concentrations, the concentration of glycine betaine was not significantly different between strains. Previous investigations identified glycine betaine, proline, and trehalose accumulation on induction of osmotic stress and introduction into stationary phase for E. coli (Landfald & Strøm, 1986; Larsen et al., 1987; and Perroud & Rudulier, 1985) and other bacteria (Glaasker et al., 1998; Holtmann & Bremer, 2004; and Kets et al., 1997). Additional amino acids compete with the uptake of glycine betaine, the most commonly found, abundant and effective accumulated compatible solute. Perroud & Le Redulier (1985) tracked a decrease in uptake of radioactively labeled glycine betaine when E. coli was provided with dimethylglycine, β -alanine betaine, proline, proline betaine, and pipecolate betaine. The presence of choline and glycine betaine aldehyde increased osmotic resistance; however, these two compounds are precursors for glycine betaine formation and, overall, increase final intracellular concentration of glycine betaine. The enzyme activity of choline dehydrogenase and glycine betaine-aldehyde dehydrogenase peaks around 0.4 to 0.6 M NaCl (between 2 and 4% NaCl w/v) and steadily decreases (Landfald & Strøm, 1986). The rate of glycine betaine uptake is the highest when the growth media for L. *monocytogenes* contains 4% NaCl, with rate of uptake at 2% being higher than that at 6% NaCl (Ko et al., 1994). A decrease in enzyme activity and in rate of betaine uptake at high saline conditions supports the observation in this study of decreased intracellular concentrations of glycine betaine when cells were grown

in a medium containing 6% NaCl compared to that concentration when grown in a medium containing 2% NaCl.

Larsen et al. (1987) reported that in addition to the uptake of glycine betaine, proline betaine was found to be comparable in accumulated intracellular concentrations at high osmotic pressures. Following restriction of the two betaine types, trehalose, the main sugar, and glutamic and aspartic acids, the two main amino acids, are accumulated in the cytoplasm to restore growth at high osmotic pressures (Larsen et al., 1987). In the current study, the decrease in amino acid accumulation when E. coli were grown in LB broth containing 0 to 2% added NaCl can be attributed to the preference for accumulation of betaine over amino acids to sustain growth and viability in high saline environments. The restriction of glycine betaine in growth media coincides with an increase in expression of the *ots* operon, corresponding to an increase in trehalose accumulation (Glæver et al., 1988). The decrease in glycine betaine uptake and precursor enzyme activity in saline conditions above 4% NaCl reported by Landfald & Strøm (1986) coincides with a decrease in betaine concentration at 6% NaCl in the current study. Along with this, the increase in trehalose generation when glycine betaine is not available explains why intracellular sugar accumulation was only observed at 6% NaCl in the current study (Glæver et al., 1988). The levels of betaine were similar in strains at both NaCl concentrations but the concentration of intracellular sugars was double in cells of E. coli AW1.7 grown with 6% NaCl added to the medium. A decrease in heat resistance was observed when E. coli GGG10 was grown in media containing 6% NaCl.

However, *E. coli* AW1.7 maintained a consistent resistance to heat when grown with NaCl concentrations ranging from 2 to 6%. This strain accumulated twice as much trehalose than *E. coli* GGG10, and additionally accumulated glucose (this study). This observation coincides with the claim of Welsh & Herbert (1999) that trehalose is a more effective thermoprotectant than betaine.

The role of compatible solutes in increased cellular integrity at high temperatures is supported through the DSC analysis of cellular components. An increase in the NaCl concentration from 0 to 4% in the growth media led to the delay of the peak that corresponds to the 50S and 70S ribosomal subunit and complex, respectively. The highest rate of reduction of cell populations of L. monocytogenes and Campylobacter spp. corresponds to a point on the thermogram adjacent to the peak maxima for ribosomal degradation (Anderson et al., 1991; and Nguyen et al., 2006). This observation implies that the temperature at which cell viability is compromised corresponds to the degradation of ribosomes. A comparison of strain specific D-values reveals a correlation to population destruction rate and the m_1 peak location. Dlusskaya et al. (2011) reported a D₆₀-value for *E. coli* GGG10 to be 0.65 ± 0.1 min and a comparable D_{65} -value for *E. coli* AW1.7 to be 1.1 ± 0.1 min, indicating similar population reduction at 60 and 65°C between the two strains. Similarly, the location of the m₁ peak occurs around 60°C for *E. coli* GGG10 and 64°C for *E. coli* AW1.7. This observation provides insight into the rate of cell population destruction and ribosome destruction.

In agreement with Anderson et al. (1991) and Nguyen et al. (2006), other research groups observed a shift in the position of the initial peaks that represent the ribosomal structure for bacteria of different heat resistance (Lee & Kaletunç, 2002; Mackey et al., 1993; Miles et al., 1986; Mohácsi-Farkas et al., 1999). This is in accordance with the results of the current study were the m₁ peak, representative of the 30S subunit, shifted to a higher temperature for *E. coli* AW1.7 as compared to that observed for the heat sensitive strains. The thermogram peak values reported in this study are lower than those compared to previous studies on *E. coli* (Mackey et al., 1991; Mackey et al., 1993; Lee and Kaletunç, 2002). This is due in part to a slower rate of heating used in this study, however, leading to less lag time between temperature and endothermic energy readings. Conventional methods have used a concentrated cell pellet for sample types while in this study the cells were resuspended in Tris-HCl buffer and treated in suspension.

FT-IR analysis of temperature-induced protein denaturation led to the conclusion that the exceptional heat resistance in *E. coli* AW1.7 is not attributable to variations in protein stability. Specifically in *E. coli*, FT-IR analysis after application of adverse environments led to the observation of statistically different orientation and strength of α -helical bonds supporting the claim that a change in structure and folding orientation of intracellular proteins was altered under stress conditions. An alteration in the fatty acid profile of the cellular membrane occurred in all conditions and ethanol and low temperatures resulted in adaptation of carbohydrate content (Moen et al., 2009). The

investigation of other bacteria including *C. jejuni* (Moen et al., 2005) and *Lactococcus lactis* (Kilimann et al., 2006) supported the ability of FT-IR to differentiate within strains grown under different adverse conditions.

Protein and organelle stability was also investigated in terms of heat shock response (this study) and expression of genes for chaperone proteins (Ruan et al., 2011). E. coli AW1.7 was not more resistant to high temperature when exposed to sublethal temperatures prior to heating. The heat resistance of E. coli GGG10 and E. coli AW1.7\Delta pHR1 was increased by 1 and 3 logs, respectively, for cultures exposed to sublethal temperatures. The lack of heat shock response in the wildtype E. coli AW1.7 and the presence of one in E. coli GGG10 correspond to the overexpression of *dnaK*, *rpsK*, *rpsC*, *rplD*, *rpmC*, and *rpsG* in *E*. *coli* GGG10 relative to E. coli AW1.7 following sublethal heat shock (Ruan et al., 2011). This suggests an increase in ribosome stability and, in more general terms, a heat shock response. E. coli AW1.7 Δ pHR1 had a heat shock response and also demonstrated higher efficiency of such a response compared to E. coli GGG10. The presence of a heat shock response in the derivative strain suggests that the plasmid pHR1 may be responsible for silencing the response in the wildtype strain.

In this study, the comparison of protective effects of osmotic sublethal heat stress on *E. coli* suggest that osmotic stress is more protective than heat shock in the ability of these organisms to survive high temperatures. This conclusion is generally in agreement with literature data. Table 5 summarizes the increase in heat resistance attained following exposure to either sublethal high

temperatures or osmotic stress for various bacteria. The application of heat shock allowed for, at most, a 10 min increase in D-values. Osmotic stress results in an increase in D-values as high as 120 min. In the current study, the final cell population of the *E. coli* strains were reduced 1 to 2 logs more than that of the heat shocked cultures. In other studies, *E. coli* O157:H7 was aided in resistance to heat more by osmotic stress than by heat shock (Kauer et al., 1998) while the only drastic increase in heat resistance provided by a heat shock was for *Salmonella* Typhimurium (Mackey & Derrick, 1986), which may be an outlier or a more efficient strain in terms of a heat shock. Overall, the response to osmotic pressures and the resultant solute transport provides a more effective cross protective mechanism to increased temperatures compared to that of bacteria exposed to slightly increased environmental temperatures and the resultant heat shock protein mediation on cell stability.

Hea	t Shock Response			Osmotic Stress	
Bacteria	Heat Resistance	Reference	Bacteria	Heat Resistance	Reference
<i>E. coli</i> O157:H7	No difference 60°C; 1 min	Kauer et al., 1998	<i>E. coli</i> O157:H7	2.5 log increase (55°C; 5 min) ^b	Kauer et al., 1998
<i>E. coli</i> O157:H7	3 log increase 60°C; 10 min	Juneja et al., 1998	<i>E. coli</i> O157:H7	80 to 120 min increase D _{62.5°C} - value ^b	Blackburn et al., 1997
Salmonella Typhimurium	5 log increase 59°C; 2.5 min	Mackey & Derrick, 1986	E. coli	42.6 min increase D _{57°C} - value ^c	Goepfert, et al., 1970
Salmonella Typhimurium	1.4 min increase D- value _{57.5°C}	Bunning et al., 1990	Salmonella spp.	25-94 min increase D _{57.5°C} - value ^c	Goepfert, et al., 1970
Listeria monocytogenes	10 min increase $D_{60^{\circ}C}$ -value	Ágoston et al., 2010	Listeria monocytogenes	4 log increase (60°C; 1 min) ^c	Fernández, et al., 2007

Table 5. Summary of the change in heat resistance contributed by either a heat shock response or osmotic stress^a

a. Heat resistance represented as either D-value (time and temperature specified) or a comparison of overall log reduction where the comparison is the difference between the final cell count (log CFU/mL) and the specified time, temperature and osmotic stress propagator

b. NaCl used for application of osmotic stress

c. Sucrose used for application of osmotic stress

Table 5 cont.^a

He	at Shock Response		Osmotic Stress				
Bacteria	Heat Resistance	Reference	Bacteria	Heat Resistance	Reference		
E. coli AW1.7	No difference 60°C; 40min	This study	E. coli AW1.7	3 log increase 60°C; 30 min ^b	This study		
<i>E. coli</i> AW1.7∆pHR1	3 log increase 60°C; 6 min	This study	<i>E. coli</i> AW1.7∆pHR1	4 log increase 60°C; 5 min ^b	This study		
E. coli GGG10	1.5 log increase 60°C; 6 min	This study	E. coli GGG10	2.5 log increase 60°C; 5 min ^b	This study		

a. Heat resistance represented as either D-value (time and temperature specified) or a comparison of overall log reduction where the comparison is the difference between the final cell count (log CFU/mL) and the specified time, temperature and osmotic stress propagator

b. NaCl used for application of osmotic stress

c. Sucrose used for application of osmotic stress

In conclusion, this study provided insight into the mechanism of the exceptional heat resistance of *E. coli* AW1.7. With the aid of increased solute transport and protective mechanisms aimed towards the protection of ribosomal integrity and overall cellular viability, this otherwise generic strain of *E. coli* has the ability to resist high temperatures for prolonged periods of time. Further understanding of the genetic determinants of the exceptional heat resistance may be elucidated through further study of the role of the plasmid, pHR1, and the study of the newly formed derivative strain, *E. coli* AW1.7 Δ pHR1. Additional work is necessary to understand the molecular and physiological basis for the differences in the heat resistance of the wildtype and derivative strain of *E. coli* AW1.7.
- Adams, M.R., & Moss, M.O. 2008. Food Microbiology. 3rd ed. The Royal Society of Chemistry. Cambridge. p. 216-24.
- Aertsen, A., VanoirBeek, K., Spiegeleer, P.De., Sermon, J., Hauben, K., Farewell,
 A., Nyström, T., Michiels, C.W. 2004. Heat shock protein-mediated
 resistance to high hydrostatic pressure in *Escherichia coli*. Appl. Environ.
 Microbiol. 70: 2660-66.
- Ágoston, R., Mohácsi-Farkas, Cs., Pillai, S.D. 2010. Exposure to sub-lethal temperatures induces enhanced heat resistance in *Listeria monocytogenes*. ActaAlimen. 39: 327-36.
- Ahmed, N.M., Conner, D.E., Huffman, D.L. 1995. Heat-resistance of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in meat and poultry as affected by product composition. J. Food Sci. 60: 606-10.
- Allwood, M.C. & Russel, A.D. 1967. Mechanism of thermal injury in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Appl. Microbiol. 15: 1266-9.
- Alonso, S., Mora, A., Blanco, M., Blanco, J.E., Dahbi, G., Ferreiro, M.T., López, C., Alberghini, L., Albonetti, S., Echeita, A., Trevisani, M, Blanco, J.
 2007. Fecal carriage of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 and carcass contamination in cattle at slaughter in northern Italy. Int. Microbiol. 10: 109-16.

- Alvarez-Ordoñez, A., Fernández, A., López, M., Arenas, R., Bernardo, A. 2008.
 Modifications in membrane fatty acid composition of *Salmonella typhimurium* in response to growth conditions and their effect on heat resistance. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 123: 212-9.
- Andrews, J.M. 2001. Determination of minimum inhibitory concentrations. J. Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 48: 5-16.
- Anonymous 2006. Update on multi-state outbreak of *E. coli* O157:H7 infections from fresh spinach. http://www.cdc.gov/foodborne/ecolispinach/ 100606.htm Accessed Jan. 28, 2011.
- Anonymous a. 2009 a. Multistate outbreak of *E. coli* O157:H7 infections associated with beef from fairbank farms. http://www.cdc.gov/ ecoli/2009
 / Accessed Jan. 28, 2011.
- Anonymous 2009 b. Peanut product recalls; Update on FDA's investigation. http://www.fda.gov/Safety/Recalls/MajorProductRecalls/Peanut/FDA'sInv estigation/default.htm Accessed Feb. 1, 2011.
- Anonymous 2010. Investigation update: Multistate putbreak of *E. coli* O157:H7 infections associated with cheese. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/ecoli/2010/</u> <u>cheese0157</u>/index.html Accessed Feb. 1, 2011.
- Arnosti, D.N., & Chamberlin, M.J. 1988. Secondary σ factor controls transcription of flagellar and chemotaxis genes in *Escherichia coli*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 86:830-4.

- Anderson, W.A., Hedges, N.D., Jones, M.V., Cole, M.B. 1991. Thermal inactivation of *Listeria monocytogenes* studied by differential scanning calorimetry. J. Gen. Microbiol. 137:1419-24.
- Aslam, M. Greer, G.G., Nattress, F.M., Gill, C.O., McMullen, L.M. 2004. Genotypic analysis of *Escherichia coli* recovered from product and equipment at a beef-packing plant. J. Appl. Microbiol. 97: 78-86.
- Back, J.F., Oakenfull, D., and Smith, M.B. 1979. Increased thermal stability of proteins in the presence of sugars and polyols. Biochem. 18: 5191-6.
- Baird-Parker, A.C., Boothroyd, M., and Jones, E. 1970. The Effect of water activity on the heat resistance of heat sensitive and heat resistant strains of Salmonellae. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 33: 515-22.
- Bell, B.P., Goldoft, M., Griffin, P.M., Davis, M.A., Gordon, D.C., Tarr, P.I.,
 Bartleson, C.A., Lewis, J.H., Barrett, T.J., Wells, J.G., Baron, R.,
 Kobayashi, J. 1994. A multistate outbreak of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 associated bloody diarrhea and hemolytic uremic syndrome. J. Am. Med.
 Assoc. 272: 1349-53
- Bell, R.G. 1998. Distribution and sources of microbial contamination on beef carcasses. J. Appl. Microbiol. 82: 292-300.
- Beltrametti, F., Kresse, A.U., Guzmán, C.A. 1999. Transcriptional regulation of the *esp* genes of enterohemorrhagic *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. 181: 3409-18.

- Bettelheim, K.A. 1991. The Genus *Escherichia*. In The Prokaryotes: a Handbook on the Biology of Bacteria: Ecophyiology, Isolation, Identification, Applications. Balows, A., Trüper, H.G., Dworking, M., Harder, W., Schleifer, K.-H. (ed). Springer-Verlag, New York. p. 2696-736.
- Bhunia, A.K. 2008. Foodborne Microbial Pathogens, Mechanisms and Pathogenisis. Springer. NewYork. p.189-94.
- Blackburn, C. de W., Curtis, L.M., Humpheson, L., Billon, C., McClure, P.J.
 1997. Development of thermal inactivation models for *Salmonella enteritidis* and *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 with temperature, pH, and NaCl as controlling factors. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 38: 31-44.
- Birge, E. A. 2006. Bacterial and Bacteriophage Genetics. 5th ed. Springer. New York. p.448-9.
- Brenner, D.J. 1984. Facultatively Anaerobic Gram-Negative Rods. Family
 I.Enterobacteriaceae. Bergery's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology.
 Krieg, N.R. & Holt, J.G. Williams and Wilkins. (ed). Baltimore. p.408-20.
- Brown, A.D., & Simpson, J.R. 1972. Water relations of sugar-tolerant yeast" the role of intracellular polyols. J. Gen. Microbiol. 72: 589-91.
- Bunning, V.K., Crawford, R.G., Tierney, J.T., Peeler, J.T. 1990. Thermotolerance of *Listeria monocytogenes* and *Salmonella typhimurium* after sublethal heat shock. Appl. Envion. Microbiol. 56: 3216-9.

- Burgula, Y., Khali, D., Kim, S., Krishnan, S.S., Cousin, M.A., Gore, J.P., Reuhs,
 B.L., Mauer, L.J. 2006. Detection of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 and *Salmonella* Typhimurium using filtration followed by fourier-transform
 infrared spectroscopy. J. Food Prot. 69: 1777-84.
- Burgess, R.R., Travers, A.A., Dunn, J.J., Bautz, E.K.F. 1969. Factor stimulating transcription by RNA polymerase. Nature 221:43-6
- Byler, D.M., & Susi, H. 1986. Examination of the secondary structure of proteins by deconvolved FTIR spectra. Biopolymers. 25:469-87.
- Caldas, T., Demont-Caulet, N., Ghazi, A., and Richarme, G. 1999. Thermoprotection by glycine betaine and choline. Microbiol. 145: 2543-8
- Calhoun, C.L. & Frazier, W.C. 1966. Effect of available water on thermal resistance of three nonsporeforming species of bacteria. Appl. Microbiol. 14: 416-20.
- Carlson, B.A., Nightingale, K.K., Mason, G.L., Ruby, J.R., Choat, W.T.,
 Lonegragan, G.H., Smith, G.C., Sofos, J.N., Belk, K.E. 2009. *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 strains that persist in feedlot cattle are genetically related and demonstrate an enhanced ability to adhere to intestinal epithelial cells.
 Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 75:5927-37.
- Castanie-Cornet, M.P., Penfound, T.A., Smith, D., Elliot, J.F., Foster, J.W. 1999. Control of acid resistance in *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. 181: 3525-35.
- Castaño, I.,& Bastarrachea, F. 1984. glnF-lacZ fusions in Escherichia coli: studies on glnF expression and its chromosomal orientation. Mol. Gen. Genet. 195:228-33.

- CDC.1995. Escherichia coli O157:H7outbreak linked to commercially distributed dry-cured salami-Washington and California 1994. MMWR Morb. Mort. Wkly. Rep. 44: 157–160.
- CDC. 2007. Multistate outbreak of Salmonella serotype Tennessee infections associated with peanut butter – United States, 2006-2007. MMWR Morb. Mort. Wkly. Rep. 56: 521-4.
- Champomier-Vergès, M.C., Maguin, E., Mistou, M.Y., Anglade, P., Chich, J.F.
 2002. Lactic acid bacteria and proteomics: current knowledge and perspective. J. Chromatogr. Analyt. Technol. Biomed. Life Sci. 771: 329-42.
- Cheville, A.M., Arnold, K.W., Buchrieser, C., Cheng, C.-M., Kaspar, C.W. 1996. *rpoS* regulation of acid, heat, and salt tolerance in *Escherichia coli*O157:H7. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 62:1822-4.
- Chung, H.J., Wang, S., Tang, J. 2007. Influence of heat transfer with tube methods on measured thermal inactivation parameters for *Escherichia coli*. J. Food Prot. 70:851-9.
- Clark, D. 2005. Molecular Biology. Elsevier Academic Press. Amsterdam. p.237-8.
- Clark, D., & Parker, J. 1984. Proteins induced by high osmotic pressure in *Escherichia coli*. FEMS Microbiol. Letters. 25: 81-3.
- Cody, S.H., Glynn, M.K., Farrar, J.A., Cairns, K.L., Griffin, P.M. 1999. An outbreak of Escherichia coli O157:H7 infections from unpasteurized commercial apple juice. Annals Int. Med. 130: 202-9.

- Corantin, H., Quessy, S., Gaucher, M.L., Lessard, L., Leblanc, D., Houde, A.
 2005. Effectiveness of steam pasteurization in controlling microbiological hazards of cull cow carcasses in a commerical plant. Can. J. Vet. Res. 69: 200-7.
- Crowe, J.H., Crowe, L.M., Chapman, D. 1984. Preservation of membranes in anydrobiotic organisms: the role of trehalose. Science. 223(4637): 701-3.
- Csonka, L.N. 1989. Physiological and genetic responses of bacteria to osmotic stress. Microbiol. Rev. 53: 121-47.
- Csonka, L.N., & Hanson, A.D. 1991. Prokaryotic osmoregulation: genetics and physiology. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 45: 569-606.
- Culham, D.E., Lasby, B., Marangoni, A.G., Milner, J.L., Steer, B.A., van Nues,
 R.W., Wood, J.M. 1993. Isolation and sequencing of *Escherichia coli* gene *proP* reveals unusual structural features of the osmoregulatory proline/betaine transporter, ProP. J. Mol. Biol. 229: 268-76.
- Dega, C.A., Goepfert, J.M., Amundson, C.H. 1971. Heat resistance of Salmonellae in concentrated milk. Appl. Microbiol. 23: 415-20.
- Dlusskaya, E.A., L.M. McMullen and M.G. Gänzle. 2011. Characterization of an extremely heat resistant *Escherichia coli* obtained from a beef processing facility. J. Appl. Microbiol. 110: 840-9.
- Dlusskaya, E. 2008. Identification and characterization of an extremely heat tolerant *Escherichia coli* from a beef processing facility. M.Sc. Thesis, University of Alberta, Department of Agricultural, Food, and Nutritional Science.

- Dong, T. & Schellhorn, H.E. 2010. Role of RpoS in virulence of pathogens. Inf. Immun. 78: 887-97.
- Drews, O., Reil, G., Parlar, H., Görg, A. 2004. Setting up standards and a reference map for the alkaline proteome of the gram-positive bacterium *Lactococcus lactis*. Proteomics. 4: 1293-304.
- Drudy, D, Mullane, NR, Quinn, T, Wall, PG, Fanning, S. 2006. Enterobacter sakazakii: an emerging pathogen in powdered infant formula. Clin. Infect. Dis. 42: 996-1002.
- Elder, R.O. Keen, J.E., Siragusa, G.R., Barkocy-Gallagher, G.A., Koohmaraie,
 M., Laegreid, W.W. 2000. Correlation of enterohemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* O157 prevalence in feces, hides, and carcasses of beef cattle during processing. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 97: 2999-3003.
- Epstein, W., Buurman, E., McLaggan, D., Naprstek, J. 1993. Multiple mechanisms, roles and controls of K⁺ transport in *Escherichia coli*.
 Biochem. Soc. Trans. 21: 1006-10.
- Erickson, J.W., & Gross, C.A. 1989. Identification of the sigma E subunit of *Escherichia coli* RNA polymerase: a second alternate sigma factor involved in high temperature gene expression. Genes Dev. 3: 1462-71.
- Erickson, J.W., Vaughn, V., Walter, W.A., Neidhardt, F.C., Gross, C.A. 1987.Regulation of the promoters and transcripts of *rpoH*, the *Escherichia coli* heat shock regulatory gene. Genes Dev. 1: 419-32.
- Farber, J.M. & Brown, B.E. 1990. Effect of prior heat shock on heat resistance of *Listeria monocytogenes* in meat. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 56: 1584-7

- Farewell, A., Kvint, K., Nyström, T. 1998. uspB, a new σ^{S} -regulated gene in *Escherichia coli* which is required for stationary-phase resistance to ethanol. J. Bacteriol. 180: 6140-7.
- Fernández, A., López, M., Bernardo, A., Condón, S., Raso, 2007. Modelling thermal inactivation of *Listeria monocytogenes* in sucrose solutions of various water activities. Food Microbiol. 24: 372-9.
- Gamer, J., Bujard, H., Bukau, B. 1992. Physical interaction between heat shock proteins DnaK, DnaJ, and GrpE and the bacterial heat shock transcription factor σ^{32} . Cell. 69: 833-42.
- Garcia, E., Bancroft, S., Rhee, S.G., Kustu, S. 1977. The product of a newly identified gene, *glnF*, is required for synthesis of glutamine synthetase in *Salmonella*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 74: 1662-6
- Glæver, H.M., Styrvold, O.B., Kaasen, I., Strøm, A.R. 1988. Biochemical and genetic characterization of osmoregulatory trehalose synthesis in *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. 170: 2841-9
- Glaasker, E., Tjan, F.S.B., Steeg, P.F.T., Konings, W.N., Poolman, B. 1998. Physiological response of *Lactobacillus plantarum* to salt and nonelectrolyte stress. J. Bacteriol. 180: 4718-23.
- Goepfert, J.M., Iskander, I.K., Amundson, C.H. 1970. Relation of the heat resistance of Salmonellae to the water activity of the environment. Appl. Microbiol. 19: 429-33.
- Gutierrez, C., Ardourel, M., Bremer, E., Middendorf, A., Boos, W., Ehmann, U.

1989. Analysis and DNA sequence of the osmoregulated *treA* gene encoding the periplasmic trehalase of *Escherichia coli* K12. Mol. Gen. Genet. 217: 347-54.

- Hall, M.N., & Silhavy, T.J. 1979. Transcriptional regulation of *Escherichia coli*K-12 major outer membrane protein 1b. J. Bacteriol. 140:342-50.
- Hall, M.N., & Silhavy, T.J. 1981. The *ompB* locus and the regulation of the major outer membrane porin proteins of *Escherichia coli* K-12. J. Mol. Biol. 146: 23-43.
- Harrigan, W.F. 1998. Laboratory Methods in Food Microbiology. 3rd ed. Academic Press. San Diego. p.165-8.
- Hauben, K.J.A., Bartlett, D.H., Soontjens, C.C.F., Cornelis, K., Wuytack, E.Y.,
 Michiels, C.W. 1997. *Escherichia coli* mutants resistant to inactivation by
 high hydrostatic pressure. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63: 945-50.
- Helm, D., Labischinski, H., Schallehn, G., Naumann, D. 1991. Classification and identification of bacteria by fourier-transform infrared spectroscopy. J. Gen. Microbiol. 137: 69-79.
- Hengge-Aronis, R., Klein, W., Lange, R., Rimmele, M., Boos, W. 1991.
 Trehalose synthesis genes are controlled by the putative sigma factor encoded by *rpoS* and are involved in stationary-phase thermotolerance in *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. 173: 7918-24.
- Hengge-Aronis, R., Lange, R., Henneberg, N., Fischer, D. 1993. Osmotic regulation of *rpoS*-dependent genes in *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. 175: 259-65.

- Hengge-Aronis, R. 2000. The General Stress Response in *Escherichia coli*. In Bacterial Stress Responses. Storz, G, and Hengge-Aronis, R., ed. ASM Press Washington, D.C. p. 161-78.
- Higgins, C.F., Cairney, J., Stirling, D.A., Sutherland, L., Booth I.R. 1987.Osmotic regulation of gene expression: Ionic strength as an intracellular signal? Trends Biochem. Sci. 12: 339-44.
- Hill, W.E. & Carlisle, C.L. 1981. Loss of plasmids during enrichment for *Escherichia coli*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 41: 1046-8.
- Holtmann, G. & Bremer, E. 2004. Thermoprotection of *Bacillus subtilis* by exogenously provided glycine betaine and structurally related compatible solutes: Involvement of Opu transporters. J. Bacteriol. 186: 1683-93.
- Höhne, G.W.H., Hemminger, W.F., Flammersheim, H.J. 2003. Introduction. In
 Differential Scanning Calorimetry. 2nd ed. Springer Press. Berline. p. 1.
- Iuchi, S., & Lin, E.C.C. 1988. arcA (dye), A global regulatory gene in Escherichia coli mediating repression of enzymes in aerobic pathways. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 85: 1888-92.
- Iuchi, S., Cameron, D.C., Lin, E.C.C. 1989. A second global regulator gene (arcB) mediating repression of enzymes in aerobic pathways of *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. 171: 868-73.
- Janda, J.M., & Abbott, S.L. 2006. *Escherichia coli*. In The Enterobacteria. 2nd ed. ASM Press. Washington D.C. p. 23-58.
- Jenkins, D.E., Schultz, J.E., Matin, A. 1988. Starvation-induced cross protection

against heat or H₂O₂ challenge in *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. 170: 3910-4.

- Jenkins, D.E., Chaisson, S.A., Matin, A. 1990. Starvation-induced cross protection against osmotic challenge in *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. 172: 2779-81.
- Jin, T., Zhang, H., Boyd, G., Tang, J. 2008. Thermal resistance of Salmonella enteritidis and Escherichia coli K-12 in liquid egg determined by thermaldeath-time discs. J. Food Eng. 84: 608-14.
- Jishage, M., Iwata, A., Ueda, S., Ishihama, A. 1996. Regulation of RNA polymerase sigma subunit synthesis in *Escherichia coli*: Intracellular levels of four species of sigma subunit under various growth conditions. J. Bacteriol. 178: 5447-51.
- Juneja, V.K., Klein, P.G., Marmer, B.S. 1998. Heat shock and thermotolerance of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in a model beef gravy system and ground beef. J. Appl. Microbiol. 84: 677-84.
- Juneja, V.K. & Eblen, B.S. 1999. Predictive thermal inactivation model for *Listeria monocytogenes* with temperature, pH, NaCl, and sodium pyrophosphate as controlling factors. J. Food Prot. 62: 986-93.
- Kandror, O., DeLeon, A., Goldberg, A.L. 2002. Trehalose synthesis is induced upon exposure of *Escherichia coli* to cold and is essential for viability at low temperatures. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 99: 9727-32.
- Kauer, J., Ledward, D.A., Park, R.W.A, Robson, R.L. 1998. Factors affecting the

heat resistance of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7. Letters Appl. Microbiol. 26: 325-30.

- Kempf, B. & Bremmer, E. 1998. Uptake and synthesis of compatible solutes as microbial stress responses to high-osmolality environments. Arch. Microbiol. 170: 319-30.
- Kets, E.P.W., Groot, M.N., Galinski, E.A., DeBont, J.A.M. 1997. Choline and acetylcholine: Novel cationic osmolytes in *Lactobacillus plantarum*. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 48: 94-8
- Kiliman, K.V., Doster, W., Vogel, R.F., Hartmann, Gänzle, M.G. 2006.
 Protection by sucrose against heat-induced lethal and sublethal injury of *Lactococcus lactis*: an FT-IR study. Biochim. Biophys. Acta. 1764: 1188-97.
- Ko, R., Smith, L.T., Smith, G.M. 1994. Glycine betaine confers enhanced osmotolerance and cryotolerance on *Listeria monocytogenes*. J. Bacteriol. 176: 426-31.
- Kong, J., & Yu, S. 2007. Fourier transform infrared spectroscopic analysis of protein secondary structures. Acta. Biochim. Biophys. Sin. 39: 549-59.
- Krimm, S. 1983. Vibrational analysis of conformation in peptides, polypeptides, and proteins. Biopolymers. 22: 217-25.
- Lamark, T., Røkenes, T.P., McDougall, J., Strøm, A.R. 1996. The complex *bet* promoters of *Escherichia coli*: Regulation by oxygen (ArcA), choline (BetI), and osmotic stress. J. Bacteriol. 178: 1655-62.

Landfald, B., & Strøm, A.R. 1986. Choline-glycine betaine pathway confers a

high level of osmotic tolerance in *Escherichia col.* J. Bacteriol. 165: 849-55.

- Lange, R., & Hengge-Aronis, R. 1991a. Growth phase-regulated expression of *bola* and morphology of stationary-phase *Escherichia coli* cells are controlled by the novel sigma factor σ^{s} . J. Bacteriol. 173: 4474-81.
- Lange, R., & Hengge-Aronis, R. 1991b. Identification of a central regulator of stationary-phase gene expression in *Escherichia coli*. Mol. Microbiol. 5: 49-59.
- Larsen, P.I., Sydnes, L.K., Landfald, B., Strøm, A.R. 1987. Osmoregulation in *Escherichia coli* by accumulation of organic osmolytes: Betaines, glutamic acid, and trehalose. Arch. Microbiol. 147: 1-7.
- Lee, C.W.B., Waugh, J.S., Griffin, R.G. 1986. Solid-state NMR study of trehalose/1,2-dipalmitoyl-sn-phosphatidylcholine interactions. Biochemistry. 25: 3737-42.
- Lee, J. & Kaletunç, G. 2002. Evaluation of the heat inactivation of *Escherichia coli* and *Lactobacillus plantarum* by differential scanning calorimetry. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68: 5379-86.
- Loewen, P.C., Hu, B., Strutinsky, J., and Sparling, R. 1998. Regulation in the *rpoS* Regulon of *Escherichia coli*. Can. J. Microbiol. 44: 707-17.
- MacDonald, D.M., Fyfe, M., Paccagnella, A., Trinidad, A., Louie, K., Patrick, D.
 2004. *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 outbreak linked to salami, British
 Columbia, Canada, 1999. Epidemiol. Infect. 132: 283-9.

Mackey, B.M. & Derrick, C.M. 1986. Elevation of the heat resistance of

Salmonella typhimurium by sublethal heat shock. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 61: 389-93.

- Mackey, B.M., Miles, C.A., Parsons, S.E., Seymour, D.A. 1991. Thermal denaturation of whole cells and cell components of *Escherichia coli* examined by differential scanning calorimetry. J. Gen. Microbiol. 137: 2361-74.
- Mackey, B.M., Miles, C.A., Seymour, D.A., Parsons, S.E. 1993. Thermal denaturation and loss of viability in *Escherichia coli* and *Bacillus stearothermophilus*. Letters Appl. Microbiol. 16: 56-8.
- Maeda, Y., Noguchi, S., and Koga, S. 1974. Differential scanning calorimetric study of spontaneous germination of *Bacillus megaterium* spores by water vapor. J. Gen. Appl. Microbiol. 20: 11-9.
- Maeda, Y. Teramoto, Y., Koga, S. 1975. Calorimetric study on heat activation of *Bacillus cereus* spores. J. Gen. Appl. Microbiol. 21: 119-22.
- Maeda, H., Fujita, N., Ishihama, A. 2000. Competition among seven *Escherichia coli* σ subunits: relative binding affinities to the core RNA polymerase.
 Nucleic Acids Res. 28: 3497-503.
- Maharjan, R.P. & Ferenci, T. 2003. Global metabolite analysis: the influence of extraction methodology on metabolome profiles of *Escherichia coli*. Anal. Biochem. 313: 145-54.

Mattick, K.L., Jørgensen, F., Wang, P., Pound, J., Vendeven, M.H., Ward, L.R.,

Legan, J.D., Lappin-Scott, H.M., Humphrey, T.J. 2001. Effect of challenge temperature and solute type on heat tolerance of *Salmonella* serovars at low water activity. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 67: 4128-36.

- May, J.W., Houghton, R.H., Perret, C.J. 1964. The effect of growth at elevated temperatures on some heritable properties of *Staphylococcus aureus*. J. Gen. Microbiol. 37: 157-69.
- McEvoy, J.M., Doherty, A.M., Sheridan, J.J., Thomson-Carter, F.M., Garvery, P.,
 McGuire, L., Blair, I.S., McDowell, D.A. 2003. The prevalence and
 spread of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 at a commercial beef abattoir. J. Appl.
 Microbiol. 95: 256-66.
- Measures, J.C. 1975. Role of amino acids in osmoregulation of non-halophilic bacteria. Nature 257: 398-400.
- Mecsas, J., Rouviere, P.E., Erickson, J.W., Donohue, T.J., Gross, C.A. 1993. The activity of sigma E, an *Escherichia coli* heat-inducible sigma-factor, is modulated by expression of outer membrane proteins. Genes Dev. 7: 2618-28.
- Meers, J.L. & Tempest, D.W. 1970. Regulation of glutamine synthetase synthesis in some gram-negative bacteria. Biochem. J. 119: 603-5.
- Mellies, J., Wise, A., Villarejo, M. 1995. Two different *Escherichia coli proP* promoters respond to osmotic and growth phase signals. J. Bacteriol. 117: 144-51.
- Miles, C.A., Mackey, B.M., Parsons, S.E. 1986. Differential scanning calorimetry of bacteria. J. Gen. Microbiol. 132: 939-52.

- Mille, Y., Beney, L., Gervais, P. 2002. Viability of *Escherichia coli* after combined osmotic and thermal treatment: A plasma membrane implication. Biochim. Biophys. Acta. 1567: 41-8.
- Miller, R.E. & Stadtman, E.R. 1972. Glutamate synthase from *Escherichia coli*. J. Biol. Chem. 247: 7407-19.

Milner, J.L., Grothe, S., Wood, J.M. 1988. Proline porter II is activated by a hyperosmotic shift in both whole cells and membrane vesicles of *Escherichia coli* K12. J. Biol. Chem. 263: 14900-5

- Minihan, D., Whyte, P., O'Mahony, M., Collins, J.D. 2003. The effect of commercial steam pasteurization on the levels of *Enterobacteriaceae* and *Escherichia coli* on naturally contaminated beef carcasses. J. Vet. Med. 50: 352-6.
- Mirmomeni, M.H., Colagar, A.H., Ghazaey, S. 2007. Molecular study of Salmonella enteritidis in poultry samples by PCR, plasmid curing, antibiotic resistance and protein pattern analysis. Pakistan J. Bio. Sci. 10: 1562-70.
- Mohácsi-Farkas, Cs., Farkas, J., Mészáros, L., Reichart, O., Andrássy, É. 1999.
 Thermal denaturation of bacterial cells examined by differential scanning calorimetry. J. Therm. Anal. Calorimetry. 57: 409-14.
- Moen, B., Oust, A., Langsrud, Ø., Dorrel, N., Marsden, G.L., Hinds, J., Kohler,
 A., Wren, B.W., Rudi, K. 2005. Explorative multifactor approach for
 investigation global survival mechanisms of *Campylobacter jejuni* under
 environmental conditions. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71: 2086-94.

Moen, B., Janbu, A.O., Langsrud, S., Langsrud, Ø., Hobman, J.L.,
Constantinidou, C., Kohler, A., Rudi, K. 2009. Global responses of *Escherichia coli* to adverse conditions determine by microarrays and FT-IR spectroscopy. Can. J. Microbiol. 55: 714-28.

- Molina-Höppner, A., Doster, W., Vogel, R.F., Gänzle, M.G. 2004. Protective effect of sucrose and sodium chloride for *Lactococcus lactis* during sublethal and lethal high-pressure treatments. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70: 2013-20.
- Mulvey, M.R. & Loewen, P.C. 1989. Nucleotide sequence of *katF* of *Escherichia coli* suggests *KatF* protein is a novel σ transcription factor. Nucleic Acid Res. 17: 9979-91.
- Murphy, R.Y., Martin, E.M., Duncan, L.K., Beard, B.L., Marcy, J.A. 2004.
 Thermal process validation for *Escherichia coli* O157:H7, *Salmonella*, and *Listeria monocytogenes* in ground turkey and beef products. J. Food Prot. 67: 1394-1402.
- Naumann, D., Fijale, V., Labischinski, H., Giesbrecht, P. 1988. The rapid differentiation and identification of pathogenic bacteria using fourier transform infrared spectroscopic and multivariate statistical analysis. J. Mol. Structure. 174: 165-70.
- Naumann, D., Helm, D., Labischinski, H. 1991. Microbiological characterizations by FT-IR spectroscopy. Nature 351: 81-2.

Nguyen, H.T.T., Corry, J.E.L., Miles, C.A. 2006. Heat resistance and mechanism

of heat inactivation in thermophilic Campylobacters. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 72: 908-13.

- Notley-McRobb, L., King, T., Ferenci, T. 2002. *rpoS* mutations and loss of general stress resistance in *Escherichia coli* populations as a consequence of conflict between competing stress responses. J. Bacteriol. 184: 806-11.
- Nutsch, A.L., Phebus, R.K., Riemann, M.J., Schafer, D.E., Boyer, J.E., Wilson,
 R.C., Leising, J.D., Kastner, C.L. 1997. Evaluation of a steam
 pasteurization process in a commercial beef processing facility. J. Food
 Prot. 60: 485-92.
- Ochs, M., Angerer, A., Enz, S., Braun, V. 1996. Surface signaling in transcriptional regulation of the ferric citrate transport system of *Escherichia coli* mutational analysis of the alternative sigma factor FecI supports its essential role in *fec* transport gene transcription. Mol. Gen. Genet. 250: 455-65.
- Oust, A., Møretrø, T., Kirschner, C., Narvhus, J.A., Kohler, A. 2004. Evaluation of the robustness of FT-IR spectra of Lactobacilli towards changes in the bacterial growth conditions. FEMS Microbiol. Letters. 239: 111-6.
- Oust, A., Moen, B., Martens, H., Rudi, K., Næs, T., Kirschner, C., Kohler, A. 2006. Analysis of covariance patterns in gene expression data and FT-IR spectra. 2006. J. Micro. Method. 65: 573-84.
- Pace, N.R. 1973. Structure and synthesis of the ribosomal ribonucleic acid of prokaryotes. Bacteriol. Rev. 37: 562-603.

Patterson, M.F., Quinn, M., Simpson, R., Gilmour, A. 1995. Sensitivity of

vegetative pathogens to high hydrostatic pressure treatment in phosphatebuffered saline and foods. J. Food Prot. 58: 524-9.

- Perroud, B. & LeRudulier, D. 1985. Glycine betaine transport in *Escherichia coli*: Osmotic modulation. J. Bacteriol. 161: 393-401.
- Pereira, R., Martins, J., Mateus, C., Teixeira, J.A., Vicente, A.A. 2006. Death kinetics of *Escherichia coli* in goat milk and *Bacillus licheniformis* in cloudberry jam treated by ohmic heating. Chem Papers. 61: 121-6.
- Phebus, R.K., Nutsch, A.L., Schafer, D.E., Wilson, R.C., Riemann, M.J., Leising, J.D., Kastner, C.L., Wolf, J.R., Prasai, R.K. 1997. Comparison of steam pasteurization and other methods for reduction of pathogens on surfaces of freshly slaughtered beef. J. Food Prot. 60: 476-84.
- Pichereau, V., Hartke, A., Auffray, Y. 2000. Starvation and osmotic stress induced multiresistances: Influence of extracellular compounds. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 55: 19-25.
- Pratt,L.A., & Silhavy, T.J. Porin Regulon of *Escherichia coli*. In Two-Component Signal Transduction. Hoch, J.A., Silhavy, T.J. 1995. (ed). The American Society for Microbiology. Washington D.C. p.105-27.
- Reeve, C.A., Penny, S.A., Matin, A. 1984. Role of protein synthesis in the survival of carbon-starved *Escherichia coli* K-12. J. Bacteriol. 160: 1041-6.

Riordan, D.C.R., Duffy, G., Sheridan, J.J., Whiting, R.C., Blair, I.S., McDowell,

D.A. 2000. Effects of acid adaptation, product pH, and heating on survival of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in pepperoni. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66: 1726-9.

- Roeßler, M. & Müller, V. 2001. Osmoadaptation in bacteria and archaea: Common principles and differences. Environ. Microbiol. 3: 743-54.
- Rosenthal, L.J. & Iandolo, J.J. 1970. Thermally induced intracellular alteration of ribosomal ribonucleic acid. J. Bacteriol. 103: 833-5.
- Ruan, Lifang. 2010. Personal communication.
- Ruan, L., Pleitner, A.M., Gänzle, M.G., McMullen, L.M. 2011. Solute transport proteins and the outer membrane protein NmpC contribute to heat-resistance of *Escherichia coli* AW1.7. Appl Environ Microbiol. 77: 2961-7.
- Salisbury, V., Hedges, R.W., Datta, N. 1972. Two modes of 'curing' transmissible bacterial plasmids. J. Gen. Microbiol. 70: 443-52.
- Snyder, L. & Champness, W. Global Regulation: Regulons and Stimulons. In Molecular Genetics of Bacteria. 2007. 3rd ed. The American Society for Microbiology. Washington D.C. p. 568-60.
- Sonstein, S.A. & Baldwin, J.N. 1972. Loss of the penicillinase plasmid after treatment of *Staphylococcus aureus* with sodium dodecyl sulfate. J. Bacteriol. 109: 262-5.
- Steitz, T.A. 2008. A structural understanding of the dynamic ribosome machine. Nature Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 9: 242-53.
- Stewart, LMD, Bakker, EP, Booth, IR. 1985. Energy coupling to K+ uptake via

the Trk system in Escherichia coli: the role of ATP. J. Gen. Microbiol. 131: 77-85.

- Strange, K. & Yancey, PH. 1994. Cellular and Molecular Physiology of Cell Volume Regulation. CRC Press, Boca Raton, p.81-109.
- Straus, D.B., Walter, W.A., Gross, C.A. 1987. The heat shock response of *E*. *coli* is regulated by changes in the concentration of σ 32. Nature 329: 348-51.
- Straus, D., Walter, W., Gross, C.A. 1990. DnaK, DnaJ, and GrpE heat shock proteins negatively regulate heat shock gene expression by controlling the synthesis and stability of sigma 32. Genes Dev. 4: 2202-9.
- Strohmeier Gort, A., Ferber, D.M., Imlay, J.A. 1999. The regulation and role of the periplasmic copper, zinc superoxide dismutase of *Escherichia coli*.
 Mol. Microbiol. 32: 179-91.
- Strøm, AR, & Kaasen, I. 1993. Trehalose metabolism in *Escherichia coli*: stress protection and stress regulation of gene expression. Mol. Microbiol. 8: 205-10.
- Stumpe, S, Schlosser, A, Schleyer, M, Bakker, EP. 1996. Transport Processes in Eukaryotic and Prokaryotic Organisms. Elsevier, Amsterdam. p. 480-3.
- Styrvold, O.B. & Strøm, A.R. 1991. Synthesis, accumulation and excretion of trehalose in osmotically stressed *Escherichia coli* K-12 strains: Influence of amber suppressors and function of the periplasmic trehalose. J. Bacteriol. 173:1187-92.

Sutherland, L., Cairney, J., Elmore, M.J., Booth, IR., Higgins, C.F. 1986. Osmotic

regulation of transcription: Induction of the *proU* betaine transport gene is dependent on accumulation of intracellular potassium. J. Bacteriol. 168: 805-14.

- Tal, M. 1969. Thermal denaturation of ribosomes. Biochemistry. 8: 424-35.
- Tilly, K., McKittrick, N., Zylicz, M., Georgopoulos, C. 1983. The DnaK protein modulates the heat shock response of *Escherichia coli*. Cell. 34: 641-6.
- Tolker-Nielsen, T. & Molin, S. 1996. Role of ribosome degradation in the death of heat stressed *Salmonella typhimurium*. FEMS Microbiol. Letters. 142: 155-60.
- Tomoeda, M., Inuzuka, M., Kubo, N., Nakamura, S. 1968. Effective elimination of drug resistance and sex factors in *Escherichia coli* by sodium dodecyl sulfate. J. Bacteriol. 95: 1078-89.
- Traverse, A.A., & Burgess, R.R. 1969. Cyclic re-use of the RNA polymerase sigma factor. Nature 222: 537-40.
- Trchounian, A. & Kobayashi, H. 1999. Kup is the major K⁺ uptake system in *Escherichia coli* upon hyper-osmotic stress at a low pH. FEBS Letters. 447: 144-8.
- Trevors, J.T. 1986. Plasmid curing in cacteria. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 32: 149-57.
- Vagenende, V., Yap, M.G.S., Trout, B.L. 2009. Mechanisms of protein stabilization and prevention of protein aggregation by glycerol. Biochem.
 48: 11084-96.
- Van Cauwelaert, F.H. & Verbeke, M.N. 1979. Differential scanning calorimetric

observation concerning the activation mechanism of spores of *Phycomyces blakesleeanus*. Biochem. Biophys. Research Comm. 89: 414-9.

- Verrips, C.T., & Kwast, R.H. 1977. Heat resistance of *Citrobacter freundii* in media with various water activities. European J. Appl. Microbiol. 4: 225-31.
- Welch, T.J., Farewell, A., Neidhardt, F.C., Bartlett, D.H. 1993. Stress response of *Escherichia coli* to elevated hydrostatic pressure. J. Bacteriol. 175: 7170-7.
- Welsh, D.T., & Herbert, R.A. 1999. Osmotically-induced intracellular trehalose, but not glycine betaine accumulation promotes desiccation tolerance in *Escherichia coli*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 174: 57-63.
- Wheelis, M. 2008. Principles of Modern Microbiology. Jones and Bartlett Publishing. Sudbury. p.231.
- Williams, N.C. & Ingham, S.C. 1997. Changes in heat resistance of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 following heat shock. J. Food Prot. 60: 1128-31.
- Yan, D., Ikeda, T.P., Shauger, A.E., Kustu, S. 1996. Glutamate is required to maintain the steady-state potassium pool in *Salmonella typhimurium*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 93: 6527-31.